CANADIAN THESES ON MICROFICHE

THESES CANADIENNES SUR MICROFICHE

1



National Library of Canada Collections Development Branch .

Canadian Theses on Microfiche Service

Ottawa, Canada K1A 0N4 Bibliothèque nationale du Canada Direction du développement des collections

Service des thèses canadiennes sur microfiche

NOTICE

The quality of this microfiche is heavily dependent upon the quality of the original thesis submitted for microfilming. Every effort has been made to ensure the highest quality of reproduction possible.

It pages are missing, contact the university which granted the gegree,

Some pages may have indistinct print especially if the original pages were typed with a poor typewriter ribbon or if the university sent us an inferior photocopy.

Previously copyrighted materials (journal, articles, published tests, etc.) are not filmed.

Reproduction in full or in part of this film is governed by the Canadian Copyright Act, R.S.C. 1970, c: C-30. Please read the authorization forms which accompany this thesis.

AVIS

La qualité de cette microfiche dépend grandement de la qualité de la thèse soumise au microfilmage. Nous avons tout fait pour assurer une qualité supérieure de reproduction

S'il manque des pages, veuillez communiquer avec l'université qui a confèré le grade

La qualité d'impression de certaines pages peut laisser à désirer, surtout si les pages originales ont été dactylographiées à l'aide d'un ruban usé ou si l'université nous a fait parvenir une photocopie de qualité inférieure.

Les documents qui font déjà l'objet d'un droit d'auteur (articles de revue, examens publiés, etc.) ne sont pas microfilmés.

La reproduction, même partielle, de ce midefilm est soumise à la Loi canadienne sur le droit d'auteur, SRC 1970, c. C-30. Veuillez prendre connaissance des formules d'autorisation qui accompagnent cette thèse.

THIS DISSERTATION HAS BEEN MICROFILMED EXACTLY AS RECEIVED

LA THÈSE À ÉTÉ MICROFILMÉE TELLE QUE NOUS L'AVONS REÇUE



THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

۶

ANALYSIS OF AIRWAY RESPONSES TO VAGAL STIMULATION IN GUINEA PIGS

ANDREW L. CHOW

3

A'THESIS

SUBMITTED TO THE FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

IN PARTIAL FULFILMENT OF THE REQUIREMENTS FOR THE DEGREE

OF MASTER OF SCIENCE

IN

PHARMACEUTICAL SCIENCES (PHARMACOLOGY)

FACULTY OF PHARMACY AND PHARMACEUTICAL SCIENCES

EDMONTON. ALBERTA

Y

FALL 1986

Permission has been granted to the National Library of Canada to microfilm this thesis and to lend or sell copies of the film.

.

The author (copyright owner) has reserved other publication rights, and neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may, be printed or otherwise reproduced without his/her written permission. L'autorisation a êté accordée à la Bibliothèque nationale du Canada de microfilmer cette thèse et de prêter ou de vendre des exemplaires du film.

L'auteur (titulaire du droit d'auteur) se réserve les autres droits de publication; ni la thèse /ni de longs extraits de celle-ci ne doivent être imprimés ou autrement reproduits sans son autorisation écrite.

ISBN 0-315-32577-1

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

RELEASE FORM

NAME OF AUTHOR ANDREW L. CHOW TITLE OF THESIS ANALYSIS OF AIRWAY RESPONSES TO VAGAL STIMULATION IN GUINEA PIGS

DEGREE FOR WHICH THESIS WAS PRESENTED MASTER OF SCIENCE

YEAR THIS DEGREE GRANTED FALL 1986

Permission is hereby granted to THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA LIBRARY to reproduce single copies of this thesis and to lend or sell such copies for private, scholarly or scientific research purposes only.

The author reserves other publication rights, and neither the thesis nor extensive extracts from it may be printed or otherwise reproduced without the author's written permission.

Andrenchon (SIGNED)

PERMANENT ADDRESS:

	34 Taman Besi
N	Penang - 11600
•	MALAYSIA

DATED May. 22.... 1986

THE UNIVERSITY OF ALBERTA

FACULTY OF GRADUATE STUDIES AND RESEARCH

The undersigned certify that they have read, and recommend to the Faculty of Graduate Studies and Research, for acceptance, a thesis entitled ANALYSIS OF AIRWAY RESPONSES TO VAGAL STIMULATION IN GUINEA PIGS submitted by ANDREW L. CHOW in partial fulfilment of the requirements for the degree of MASTER OF SCIENCE in PHARMACEUTICAL SCIENCES (PHARMACOLOGY).

Supervisor mil

Date. May 22, 1986



ABSTRACT

The objective of the work described in this thesis was to determine whether there are presynaptic muscarinic receptors in guinea-pig airways that modulate the release of acetylcholine (ACh) from efferent nerves,

I compared pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation, and to intravenously administered methacholine (MCh), histamine (Hist), and substance P (SP), in groups of guinea pigs. 2, 8, 16, 32, and 64 days after, giving them nonylvanylamide ("synthetic capsaicin") (50 mg/kg, s.c.) or vehicle, and in untreated controls. Pulmonary flow resistance (R), and dynamic thoracic elastance (E) were measured in urethane-anesthetized animals while monitoring arterial blood pressure and heart rate. Pulmonary responses to the bronchospastic drugs were similar in all groups of animals at all times post-treatment. In both vehicle-treated and untreated controls, submaximal and maximal electrical vagal stimulation induced increases in R and E. By contrast, maximal nerve stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated groups induced only small increases and submaximal stimulation was without effect. Atropine (0.1 mg/kg) abolished responses to submaximal stimulation in control groups, and to maximal stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated groups of animals, and eliminated the bronchospastic effects of MCh. However, in control groups, responses to maximal nerve stimulation were only reduced by this drug. In controls, gallamine potentiated responses to submaximal stimulation, but had insignificant effects on responses to maximal stimulation and to agonists. By contrast, gallamine enhanced responses to maximal stimulation 2-5 times in all nonylvanylamide-treated animals, but had no effect on responses to agonists.

The effects of nonylvanylamide are rapid in onset and long lasting — persisting for at least 64 days. Nonylvanylamide treatment does not alter airway smooth muscle sensitivity to MCh. Hist, or SP. However, responses to vagal stimulation are reduced — the peptidergic component of the response to maximal nerve stimulation is eliminated and the cholinergic pathway is partly inhibited. The latter can be apparently reversed by gallamine or pancuronium. Gallamine's effects could arise via several possible mechanisms, alone or in

combination. Many of these have been ruled out, but one likely possibility is the selective inhibition of presynaptic, ACh release-modulating muscarinic receptors.

Acknowledgements

I wish to thank my supervisor, Dr. D.F. Biggs, for his invaluable guidance and encouragement during the course of this work, and also the members of my Supervisory Committee, for their constructive criticisms and suggestions.

I also wish to thank the Faculty and the Alberta Heritage Foundation for Medical Research for financial assistance.

vii

	Table of Contents	
Eha		3 .
· 1.	INTRODUCTION	L
	1.1 Efferent innervation	L. Star
1	1.1.1 Sympathetic nervous system	L
· · ·	1.1.2,0 Circulating catecholamines	3
	1.1.2 Parasympathetic nervous system	5 •
	1.1.3 Nonadrenergic noncholinergic (NANC) nervous system	5
	1.1.3.1 Inhibitory NANC	5
	1,1.3.2 Excitatory NANC nerves	9
	1.2 Afferent innervation	9
	1.2.1 Sympathetic afferents	5
	1.2.2 Vagal afferents	
	1.3 Pulmonary mechanics	2
	1.3.1 Airway flow resistance	2
	1.3.2 Elastance	
	1.4 Vagal stimulation	5
	1.4.1 History	5
	1.4.2 Effects of vagal stimulation1	
•	1.5 Capsaicin	9
1	1.6 Muscarinic receptors	3
2.	PROPOSED RESEARCH	8
• •	2.1 Preamble	8 -
	2.2 Hypothesis	9
а 	2.3 Objectives	9
	2.4 Animal model	9
3.	METHODS AND MATERIALS	
	3.1 Animal preparation	
•		▲ ⁹⁶ \$
•	viii	

 3.3 Measurement of arterial blood p 3.4 Heart rate 3.5 Injection of drugs 3.6 Nerve sections 3.7 Drugs 3.7 Drugs 3.7.1 Nonylvanylamide pretreat 3.7.2 Substance P (SP)-Antago 3.7.3 Other drugs 3.8 Stimulation of the vagi 3.9 Analysis of data 4. RESULTS 4.1 Characterization of the parasyn 	Dew resistance and elastance 31 pressure 33 33 33 33 34 34 34 ment 34 35 35 36 36
 3.3 Measurement of arterial blood p 3.4 Heart rate 3.5 Injection of drugs 3.6 Nerve sections 3.7 Drugs 3.7 Drugs 3.7.1 Nonylvanylamide pretreat 3.7.2 Substance P (SP)-Antago 3.7.3 Other drugs 3.8 Stimulation of the vagi 3.9 Analysis of data 4. RESULTS 4.1 Characterization of the parasyn 	pressure
 3.4 Heart rate	33 33 34 ment
 3.5 Injection of drugs	33 34 ment
 3.6 Nerve sections	34 ment
 3.7. Drugs	34 ment
 3.7.1 Nonylvanylamide pretreat 3.7.2 Substance P (SP) - Antago 3.7.3 Other drugs 3.8 Stimulation of the vagi 3.9 Analysis of data 4. RESULTS 4.1 Characterization of the parasyn 	ment
 3.7.2 Substance P (SP)-Antago 3.7.3 Other drugs 3.8 Stimulation of the vagi 3.9 Analysis of data 4. RESULTS 4.1 Characterization of the parasym 	nists
 3.7.3 Other drugs	
 3.8 Stimulation of the vagi	
 3.9 Analysis of data 4. RESULTS 4.1 Characterization of the parasym 	
4. RESULTS	
4.1 Characterization of the parasym	
4.1.1 Effects of vagal stimulation	npathetic innervation
	on
4.1,1.1 Submaximal vagal	stimulation
4.1.1.2 Maximal vagal stir	mulation
4.1.2 Effects of atropine sulfat	e
4/1.3 Effects of SP-antagonists	
3 4.1.4 Effects of autonomic bloc	kers
4.1.4.1 Hexamethonium b	oromide
4.1.4.2 Mecamylamine hy	drochloride
4.1.4.3 Gallamine triethio	dide
4.1.4.4 Pancuronium bror	nide
	promide
4.1.5 Effects of methacholine c	hloride (MCh)55
4.2 Characterization of the sympath	hetic innervation
	drochloride
	i j

•	λ
•	
	4.3 Experiments with nonylvanylamide
	4.3.1 Effects of vehicle-pretreatment
	4.3.1.1 Effects of gallamine and pancuronium
• · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	4,3,1,2 Effects of exogenous MCh
•	4.3.2 Effects of nonylvanylamide-pretreatment
, 1	4.3.2.1 Effects of gallamine and pancuronium
	4,3,2,2 Effects of exogenous MCh
	4.3.2.3 Effects of hexamethonium
•	4.3.3 Experiments on the inhibitory NANC system
	4.4 Time course of effects of nonylvanylamide-pretreatment
•	4.4.1 Vehicle-pretreated animals
н с. с. с. 1	4.4.1.1 Responses to nerve stimulation
	4.4.1.2 Responses to bronchospastic drugs
,	4.4.2 Nonylvanylamide pretreated animals
, ···	4.4.2.1 Responses to nerve stimulation
н 1 1	4.4.2.2 Responses to bronchospastic drugs
5.	DISCUSSION
BIBI	LIOGRAPHY
1 1	
	a da ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang ang an

List of Tables

Tabl	e	•	Page
1.1	Patterns of airflow.	****	
4.1	Percent increases in R and E induced by uni- and bilateral vaga nerve stimulation.		
4.2	Increases in R and E and the peak response times (Tmax) indusubmaximal and maximal stimulation.		
4.3	Peak response times (Tmax) before and after two injections of atropine (0.1 mg/kg and 0.5 mg/kg).		43
4,4	Peak response times (Tmax) before and after two injections of mecamylamine (1.0 mg/kg and 1.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg),		^
4,5	Peak response times (Tmax) before and after an injection of propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection atropine (mg/kg)		
4,6	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subseq injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on peak response times (Tm		,,62

xi

List of Figures

	List of Figures
Figu	Page
1.1	Pressure-volume curves of the lung made during inspiration and expiration,
1.2	The chemical structure of capsaicin
1.3	The chemical structures of A naturally occuring derivatives of capsaicin,
1.4	The chemical structures of some selective muscarinic antagonists
3.1	Schematic diagram of the system used to measure pulmonary flow resistance (R) and dynamic thoracic elastance (E) $\frac{1}{1}$
4.i	Effects of submaximal stimulation on R and E
4.2	Effects of maximal stimulation on R and E.
4.3	Effects of two injections of atropine (0.1 mg/kg and 0.5 mg/kg respectively) on increases in R and E to submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation
4.4	Effects of (A). Two injections of $[D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{1,2}]$ -SP (1.0 mg/kg) and (B), $[D-Arg^1, D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{1,2}, Leu^{11}]$ -SP (1.0 + 0.3 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by maximal stimulation in animals pretreated with atropine and mepyramine
4.5	Typical effects of hexamethonium and atropine on increases in R and E induced by maximal nerve stimulation
4.6	Effects of two injections of hexamethonium (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal(M) stimulation
, 4.7	Effects of two injections of mecamylamine (1.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation
4.8	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation
. 4.9	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) on increases in R and E after two injections of atropine (0.1 mg/kg and 0.5 mg/kg respectively)
4.10	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) on increases in R and E after an injection of mecamylamine (2.0 mg/kg)
4.11	Effects of an injection of pancuronium (0.1 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation
1	XII
à	XII

ï

.

٠

•

Figu	Page
4.12	Effects of an injection of decamethonium $(0.2mg/kg)$ and a subsequent injection of atropine $(0.5 mg/kg)$ on increases in R and F induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation
4,13	Effects of an injection of propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and F induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation,
4.14	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5,0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0,5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal stimulation,
4,15	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5,0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by maximal stimulation
4.16	Effects of an injection of gallamine $(5,0 \text{ mg/kg})$ and atropine $(0,5 \text{ mg/kg})$ on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation in vehicle-treated animals,
4.17	Tracheal pressure (TP) and blood pressure (BP) tracings of a vehicle-treated animal during submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg).
4,18	Effects of an injection of pancuronium (0.1 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) vagal stimulation in vehicle-treated animals
4,19	Changes in tracheal pressure (TP) and blood pressure (BP) induced by MCh 4 μ g/kg in (A). a vehicle-treated animal and (B). a nonylvanylamide-treated animal, before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg)
4.20	Effects of maximal vagal stimulation in vehicle- and nonylvanylamide-treated animals
4.21	Increases in tracheal pressure (TP) in response to maximal vagal nerve stimulation before and after gallamine (S.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg) in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal
4.22	Pulmonary and cardiovascular effects of supramaximal stimulation in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg)
4.23	Increases in R and E in response to maximal stimulation before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg) in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal
4.24	Increases in R and E in response to supramaximal stimulation before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg) in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal

. .

9

xiii*

١,

,•

Figure

•

17

4

۷.,

••

, 'i

	4,25	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to maximal vagal stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated animals,
	4,26	Effects of an injection of pancuronium (0,1 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of altopine (0,5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to maximal vagal stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated animals,
	4.27	Increases in R and F induced by MCh (2 and 4 μ g/kg) in vehicle- and nonylvanylamide-treated animals
	4,28	Changes in tracheal pressure (TP) induced by maximal stimulation before and after hexamethonium (2.5 mg/kg) in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal,
	4,29	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and F to submaximal vagal stimulation in vehicle-treated groups
	4.30	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to maximal vagal stimulation in vehicle-treated groups
	4.31	Effects of MCh (2 and 4 µg/kg) in vehicle-treated groups,
	4.32	Effects of Hist (2 and 4 μ g/kg) in vehicle-treated groups
	4,33	Effects of SP (4 and 8 μ g/kg) in vehicle-treated groups
	4,34	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to maximal vagal stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated groups
	4,35	Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to supramaximal vagal stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated groups
•	4.36	Effects of MCh (2 and 4 μ g/kg) in nonylvanylamide-treated groups90
	4.37	Effects of Hist (2 and 4 μ g/kg) in nonylvanylamide-treated groups
	4.38	Effects of SP (4 and 8 µg/kg) in nonylvanylamide-treated groups
	5.1	Possible locations of presynaptic muscarinic receptors,

. .

` xiv

Ņ

List of Abbreviations

`

١

•

,

	ACh:	Acetylcholine
	AMP:	5'-Adenosine monophosphate
	Au;	Atropine
N	BP:	Blood pressure
	C:	Pulmonary compliance
	CCK:	Cholecystokinin
, •	CGRP:	Calcitonin gene-related peptide
	4-DAMP:	4-Diphenylacetoxy-N-methyl piperidine methiodide
	E:	Dynamic thoracic elastance
	Gal:	Gallamine
	Hist	Histamine
	HR:	Heart rate
· d	N ^{IR} :	Immunoreactive
	y.:	Intravenous
		Juxtapulmonary capillary
	, M :	Maximal
	MABP:	Mean arterial blood pressure
	MCh:	Methacholine
	min:	Minutes
	NANC:	Nonadrenergic, noncholinergic
•	PV:	Pressure volume
	R:	Pulmonary flow resistance
	S:	Seconds
	s.c.:	Subcutaneous
•	SM:	Submaximal

X٧

	SPM:	Supramaximal
	TLC:	Total lung capacity
	Tmax:	Peak response time
	TP:	Tracheal pressure
	Ý:	Flow rate
	VIP:	Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide
•		

-

 $^{\circ}$

i.

xvi

. •

١

o '

1. INTRODUCTION

The autonomic nervous system supplies the lungs with efferent and afferent nerves which help regulate smooth muscle tone, submucosal gland secretion, the pulmonary and bronchial vasculature and other cell systems in the airwayse (Nadel &, Barnes, 1984). The densities of these nerves vary from region to region and from species to species (Richardson, 1979).

The vagus, the tenth cranial nerve, innervates many organs in the thorax and abdomen including the heart, lungs, gastrointestinal tract and other abdominal organs. It contains both efferent and afferent fibers. The vagal efferent nerves arise from cell bodies in the dorsal motor vagal nucleus in the medulla, and comprise preganglionic fibers, most of which do not synapse until they reach the many small ganglia lying directly on or in the viscera of the thorax and abdomen. In the lungs, they are situated in peribronchial plexuses near the hila. Thus, preganglionic fibers are very long and the postganglionic fibers quite short. In addition, the vagus nerve carries many afferent fibes from the viscera to the medulla. The cell bodies of these afferent fibers lie mainly in the inferior (nodose) and superior vagal ganglia.

1.1 Efferent innervation

The lungs receive efferent nerves belonging to three nervous systems: the classical sympathetic (adrenergic) and parasympathetic (cholinergic) nervous systems, and a third system that is nonadrenergic and noncholinergic.

1.1.1 Sympathetic nervous system

The sympathetic nervous system constitutes one of the two inhibitory nervous systems known to exist in mammalian tracheobronchial smooth muscle (Richardson, 1979). Sympathetic regulation of airway smooth muscle tone, submucosal gland secretion, and the pulmonary and bronchial vasculature occurs directly via noradrenaline released from sympathetic nerve endings, and indirectly via circulating catecholamines (mainly adrenaline) from the adrenal medulla, The upper thoracic sympathetic preganglionic fibers terminate in the stellate and superior cervical ganglia. Postganglionic fibers from these ganglia run and enter the lungs at the hila together with the vagus nerves (Nadel, 1980; Nadel & Barnes, 1984). Histochemical studies and electron microscopy have shown that adrenergic nerves pass to the submucosal glands, the bronchial blood vessels, and the parasympathetic ganglia in man (Richardson, 1979; Partanen et al., 1982; Sheppard et al., 1983).

The density of sympathetic (adrenergic) innervation as determined by fluorescent histochemical studies is generally sparse in most species (Mann, 1971), but there is great interspecies variability. Feline airway smooth muscle receives an abundant sympathetic innervation (Silva & Ross, 1974; Dahlström *et al.*, 1966). The lungs of calves also receive an abundant adrenergic innervation — perhaps greater than other species (Hebb, 1969; Mann, 1971). By contrast, the adrenergic innervation of the airway smooth muscle of the guinea pig is found mainly in the central portion of the trachea (Coburn & Tomita, 1973; O'Donnell & Saar, 1973). However, the pulmonary and bronchial vasculatures are densely innervated (O'Donnell *et al.*, 1978).

Despite the great variation in adrenergic innervation, most anatomical studies have shown few, if any, adrenergic fibers in bronchial smooth muscle, and none in bronchiolar muscle (Richardson, 1979). This pattern of adrenergic innervation is consistent in the guinea pig, sheep, cow, and goat (O'Donnell *et al.*, 1978).

In humans, histochemical studies and electron microscopy have failed to demonstrate significant sympathetic innervation of airway smooth muscle (Richardson & Beland, 1976; Sheppard *et al.*, 1983). Studies using electrical field stimulation *in vitro* have yielded results consistent with these findings (Richardson & Beland, 1976). As in other species, there is sympathetic innervation to the submucosal glands, bronchial blood vessels and parasympathetic ganglia. The latter finding suggests that modulation of cholinergies neurotransmission may occur at the ganglionic level (Baker *et al.*, 1982, 1983). β -Adrenergic

1. 🕅

blockade has little effect on airway resistance in healthy individuals (Tattersfield *et al.*, 1973), but induces bronchospasm in asthmatic patients (McNeill & Ingram, 1966; Zaid & Beall, 1966), suggesting that the physiological effects of circulating catecholamines are important in regulating airway smooth muscle tone in asthma. Therefore, efferent sympathetic nerves are unlikely to have a major regulatory function in the control of airway smooth muscle tone in human airways,

1.1.1.0 Circulating catecholamines

Å.

Although the sympathetic innervation to airway smooth muscle is sparse in most species studied, receptor binding studies have revealed that both α and β adrenoceptors are present on the smooth muscle cells in large numbers (Barnes *et al.*, 1983c). Presumably, these receptors are accessible to circulating catecholamines (Nadel & Barnes, 1984; Barnes, 1984b).

 α - and β -adrenoceptors are not uniformly distributed on the smooth muscle throughout the tracheobronchial tree (Barnes *et al.*, 1983a,b). A study of ferret airway smooth muscle using autoradiographic localization techniques has shown that the density of β -adrenergic receptors increases from the trachea to the distal bronchioles, and that α -receptors are sparse in the trachea, but that their density increases to equal the density of β -receptors in the peripheral airways (Barnes *et al.*, 1983a). The greater overall density of β -receptors in/airway smooth muscle may explain why notadrenaline produces bronchodilation despite its greater potency for α -receptors than β -receptors (Barnes *et al.*, 1984c).

 β -Adrenergic receptors mediate bronchodilation and their density in lungs has been found to be higher than in any other tissue in several species (Rugg *et al.*, 1978; Barnes *et al.*, 1980). β_1 -Receptors are 4 times as abundant as β_1 -receptors in canine tracheal smooth muscle (Barnes *et al.*, 1983d). β_1 -Receptors are absent in human airway smooth muscle (Zaagsma *et al.*, 1983; Lofdahl & Svedmyr, 1982). β_1 -Receptors mediate

relaxation to sympathetic nerve stimulation, whereas β_2 -receptors are selectively

stimulated by exogenous agonists and circulating catecholamines (Barnes et al., 1983d). In addition to their relaxant effects on airway smooth muscle (Davis et al., 1982; Zaagsma et al., 1983). β -agonists inhibit antigen-induced release of mediators from human pulmonary mast cells (Peters et al., 1982), selectively increase airway mucus secretion by mucous cells (Nadel et al., 1985; Phipps et al., 1982), and reduce histamine-induced microvascular leakage in airways. This may account for their efficacy in reducing mucosal edema in asthmatics (Persson et al., 1982). β -Agonists may also modulate cholinergic neurotransmission at ganglia (Baker et al., 1982) or at postganglionic nerves (Vermeire & Vanhoutte, 1979). However, Martin and Collier (1985) found that noradrenaline does not appear to modulate cholinergic neurotransmission in canine airways. Relaxation of airway smooth muscle by β -agonists may be brought about by their direct and indirect actions on the smooth muscle.

Both subtypes of α -receptors, α_1 and α_2 , are present on canine (Leff & Munoz, 1981) and human (Simonsson *et al.*, 1972; Kfieussl & Richardson, 1978) airway smooth muscle. The α_2 -subtype predominates on canine muscle (Barnes *et al.*, 1983f). α_1 -Receptors are sparse in the large airways of ferrets, but are abundant in bronchiolar smooth muscle (Barnes *et al.*, 1983b). α -Adrenoceptors generally mediate contraction, but their effects can only be demonstrated in diseased human airways or in normal airway smooth muscle strips pretreated with histamine or serotonin (Kneussl & Richardson, 1978; Barnes *et al.*, 1983e). Catecholamine-induced contractions of canine tracheal smooth muscle are mediated by α_2 -receptors (Barnes *et al.*, 1983f). α -Agonists also stimulate fluid and mucus secretion from the submucosal glands of several species (Nadel *et al.*, 1985; Phipps *et al.*, 1982). By contrast to β -agonists, α -agonists selectively stimulate serous gland cells (Basbaum *et al.*, 1981) resulting in a watery secretion (Leikauf *et al.*, 1984; Ueki *et al.*, 1980). Recently, α_2 -receptors have been claimed to modulate both the excitatory cholinergic (Grundström *et al.*, 1981) and the noncholinergic (Grundström & Andersson, 1982,1985; Grundström *et al.*, 1984) pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation through a presynaptic α_1 -adrenergic mechanism. The α -blockers, phentolamine and thymoxamine, prevent the bronchoconstrictor responses to histamine, allergen and exercise, but these drugs lack pharmacological specificity so these results are difficult to interpret (Barnes, 1984a). Prazosin, a specific α_1 -blocker, has no effect on airway tone or on bronchoconstrictor responses to histamine, although there is partial inhibition of exercise-induced bronchoconstriction. This suggests that α_1 -receptors do not play an important role in bronchial hyperreactivity (Barnes, 1984a).

1,1.2 Parasympathetic nervous system

The parasympathetic nervous system is the dominant constrictor mechanism in the airways of most species studied, including man and guinea pig (Boushey, 1985; Nadel & Barnes, 1984; Nadel, 1980; Richardson 1979,1983; Rikimaru & Sudoh, 1971; Foster, 1966; Paton & Hawkins, 1958; Carlyle, 1963). Cholinergic innervation is dense in airway smooth muscle and sparse or absent in the pulmonary vasculature. Preganglionic efferent fibers enter the lungs via the vagus nerves and synapse in small ganglia located in the airway wall, from which short postganglionic fibers directly innervate the submucosal glands and the airway smooth muscle as far distally as the terminal bronchioles (Richardson, 1979; Nadel & Barnes, 1984).

Receptor binding (Murlas *et al.*, 1982; Cheng & Townley, 1982) and autoradiographic studies (Barnes *et al.*, 1983c; Basbaum *et al.*, 1983) have demonstrated dense concentrations of muscarinic receptors in smooth muscle from the trachea and the large airways. The density of these receptors decreases with the size of the airways until they are almost absent in the terminal bronchioles (Barnes *et al.*, 1983a,b). Physiologic studies using tantalum bronchography have yielded results consistent with these findings — vagal-nerve stimulation induced changes on the caliber of the large airways with minimal effects in the small bronchioles (Nadel *et al.*, 1971).

Besides mediating bronchoconstriction, the parasympathetic nervous system also regulates mucus secretion by the airway submucosal glands (Murlas *et al.*, 1980) Vagal stimulation *in vivo*, and acetylcholine (ACh) *in vitro*, stimulate mucus secretion in animals (Nadel *et al.*, 1985). Muscarinic receptors are present in high densities in the submucosal glands (Basbaum *et al.*, 1983).

1,1,3 Nonadrenergic noncholinergic (NANC) nervous system

'The airways are innervated by both inhibitory and excitatory NANC nerves. In the following text, the term NANC refers to the inhibitory system unless otherwise specified.

1.1.3.1 Inhibitory NANC

Inhibitory NANC nerves that relax the airway smooth muscle were first described in the toad by Campbell in 1971. Similar nerves were discovered shortly after in the guinea-pig trachea, the first mammalian airway shown to contain significant NANC innervation (Coburn & Tomita, 1973; Coleman & Levy, 1974; Bando *et al.*, 1973; Richardson & Bouchard, 1975; Kamikawa & Shimo, 1976). Since then NANC nerves have been described in several species including man (Richardson, 1981; Richardson & Beland, 1976; Davis *et al.*, 1982).

In some species (man and nonhuman primates), the NANC system is the only inhibitory system present in the airways (Richardson & Beland, 1976; Doidge & Satchell, 1982; Middendorf & Russell; 1980). In guinea pigs and cats, it forms one component of a dual inhibitory system (Yip *et al.*, 1981; Diamond & O'Donnell, 1980; Irvin *et al.*, 1980). The dog, a species which is widely used in pulmonary research, does not have significant pulmonary NANC innervation and the adrenergic pathway is the only inhibitory system (Russell, 1980; Kannan & Daniel, 1980).

NANC innervation has been demonstrated *in vitro* in tracheobronchial smooth muscle obtained from guinea pigs (see references above), humans (Richardson & Beland, 1976; Richardson, 1981), baboons (Middendorf & Russell, 1980), and chickens (Bhatla et al., 1980). It has also been demonstrated in tracheal pouch preparations in situ in anesthetized guinea pigs (Yip et al., 1981; Chesrown et al., 1980), and in feline intrapulmonary airways in vivo (Diamond & O'Donnell, 1980; Irvin et al., 1980). Yip and coworkers (1981) showed that 60-80% of the maximal relaxation evoked in guinea-pig airways was adrenergic, and 20-40% was attributable to NANC inhibition.

NANC nerves also regulate the secretion of airway mucus in animals (Peatfield & o Richardson, 1983: Borson *et al.*, 1982). An inhibitory NANC system in the pulmonary vasculature has been demonstrated in some species (Hamasaki & Said, 1981; Said, 1982), but not in humans or guinea pigs.

Experiments with the NANC system generally involve nerve or field stimulation after cholinergic and adrenergic blockade. The tone of the preparations is often raised artificially by infusing histamine or serotonin i.v., Atropine eliminates the initial contraction due to excitatory parasympathetic effects and a β -adrenergic blocker such as propranolol partly blocks the relaxation that follows the initial contraction. The relaxant response that remains is thought to be derived from stimulation of NANC inhibitory neurons, It can be blocked by ganglion blocking agents such as hexamethonium (Diamond & O'Donnell, 1980; Irvin⁻ et al., 1980), and by tetrodotoxin (Richardson, 1981; Hammarström & Sjöstrand, 1979). Thus, this relaxation is neurally mediated and involves a ganglionic relay.

The lack of a specific antagonist for the NANC system has hindered progress in identifying its neurotransmitter and its physiological role. There is considerable controversy over the chemical nature of the neurotransmitter. Burnstock, who studied this system in the gastrointestinal tract, presented evidence that adenosine triphosphate or a related nucleotide was the likely mediator and named it the "purinergic system" (1972). However, others have suggested that these nerves are peptidergic (Baumgarten *et al.*, 1970; Kamikawa & Shimo, 1976; Kuchii *et al.*, 1973), and evidence increasingly favors this hypothesis (see Barnes, 1984c). Several regulatory peptides, including vasoactive

intestinal polypeptide (VIP), substance P (SP), bombesin, cholecystokinin (CCK), and somatostatin have been identified by radioin@nunoassay in the lung tissue of several species (Polak & Bloom, 1982; Håkanson *et al.*, 1983) Some of these peptides are located in nerves within the airways,

х

Adenosine is a possible purinergic neurotransmitter of the NANC system. Adenosine is formed from the cleavage of 5'-adenosine monophosphate $_{1}(AMP)$ by the enzyme 5'-nucleotidase, when the cell is unable to reconvert AMP to high energy containing nucleotides. This occurs when the cell is deprived of nutrients or oxygen, is stimulated excessively or is damaged (Church & Holgate, 1986). However, inhaled adenosine causes bronchoconstriction in asthmatic but not in normal subjects by an undefined mechanism (Cushley *et al*, 1983). Adenosine-induced bronchoconstriction is not mediated by cholinegic reflex mechanisms or by decreased β_2 -adrenoceptor responsiveness of the airways '(Mann *et al*, 1985). The receptor-mediated actions of adenosine are blocked competitively by methylxanthines, at concentrations which have littleffeffect on phosphodiesterase activity (Fredholm, 1980). Thus, adenosine does not appear to have a role in NANC-mediated relaxation of the airways in either healthy or asthmatic subjects.

The evidence in favor of VIP as a neurotransmitter of NANC nerves in the airway has been reviewed by Barnes (1984c). VIP-ergic neurons have been identified in airway smooth muscle, particularly in the upper airways, around submucosal glands, beneath airway epithelial cells, and in bronchial and pulmonary vessels (Polak & Bloom, 1982; Uddman & Sundler, 1979; Dey *et al.*, 1981). Injection of exogenous VIP induces many of the physiological and pharmacological effects of NANC-nerve stimulation in animals (Ito & Takeda, 1982; Cameron *et al.*, 1983). Inhaled VIP prevents bronchospastic responses to histamine in dogs (Said, 1982) and guinea pigs (Cox *et al.*, 1983), and an infusion of VIP reverses serotonin-induced bronchoconstriction in cats (Diamond *et al.*, 1983). Field stimulation of tracheobronchial preparations releases VIP into the bathing

medium and this release is inhibited by tetrodotoxin (Cameron et al., 1983; Matsuzaki et al., 1980). Prolonged incubation of cat airway smooth muscle with VIP induces tachyphylaxis and reduces the magnitude of NANC-mediated relaxation (Ito & Takeda, 1982). Preincubation with a specific antibody to VIP reduces NANC-mediated relaxation of guinea-pig trachea (Matsuzaki et al., 1980).

Evidence against VIP as a neurotransmitter of NANC nerves in the airways includes the minimal relaxant effect of VIP in isolated human airways, and the weak protective effect of inhaled VIP against histamine-induced bronchoconstriction. (Barnes & Dixon, 1984). However, this could be due-to the lack of access of VIP to airway smooth muscle by this route compared with neurally released VIP. Karlsson and Persson (1983) have suggested that VIP is not the only peptidergic inhibitory NANC neurotransmitter in the airways. However, until a specific antagonist is found for the NANC system, this cannot be proved or disproved.

1.1.3.2 Excitatory NANC herves

Excitatory NANC nerves can be demonstrated in guinea pig airways after inducing cholinergic blockade with atropine and stimulating the vagi electrically (Lundberg *et al.*, 1983a,b; Martling *et al.*, 1984). Under these conditions, stimulation induces a delayed bronchospastic response, and increases mucosal permeability. These effects can be abolished by an antagonist to SP, but not by ganglion blockers. Lundberg and coworkers suggested that these responses were due to the release of the tachykinin SP via antideomic stimulation of vagal afferents. The excitatory NANC system will be elaborated upon in the section on capsaicin.

1.2 Afferent innervation -

Several review articles have been published on this subject within the last 15 years (Paintal 1973,1977; Widdicombe, 1981; Sant'Ambrogio, 1982; Coleridge & Coleridge, 1984). The lungs are innervated by sensory neurons of spinal and vagal origin.

2.1 Sympathetic afferents

Spinal afferents are termed sympathetic afferents because they travel in sympat	hetic
nerve branches to enter the spinal cord (Kostreya et al., 1975). The afferents from pulme	onary
receptors traverse the right and left upper thoracic white rami communicantes. In dogs,	these
receptors respond to lung inflation and to pinching of the lung parenchyma, and do not	show
adaptation. Increases in afferent activity have been observed in some fibers when	the
pulmonary arteries and veins were stimulated mechanically by probing (Kostreva et al.,)	975):
The conduction velocities of these afferents suggested that the fibers were of the $A\delta$	type.
Uchida (1976) showed that tachypnea can be produced by excitation of afferent ca	rdiac
sympathetic nerve fibers in dogs. Stimulation of either sympathetic chain at any the	stacic *
segment resulted in the inhibition of respiration in vagotomized monkeys and dogs (Kos	streva
er al., 1978). Myelinated spinal afferents are known to mediate the reflex disturbances i	n the
pattern of breathing induced by irritant chemicals (Widdicombe, 1954a; Coleridge e	t al.,
1983). Sympathetic afferents of airway origin, unlike those that innervate the heart, d	o not
seem to be involved in sensing pain. Instead, pain is transmitted by vagal afferents (M	orton
et al., 1951). The functions of the unmyelinated afferents at not known, how	wever
sympathetic afferents do not seem to play a major role in pulmonary defensive re	flexes
(Coleridge & Coleridge, 1985).	

1.2.2 Vagal afferents

3

Vágal afferents arise from pulmonary sensory receptors and travel to the medulla via the vagi. There are four main types of receptors in the lungs and airways? pulmonary stretch or slowly-adapting receptors (Adrian, 1933), irritant receptors (Mills *et al.*, 1969; Sellick & Widdicombe, 1970,1971) — earlier termed rapidly-adapting receptors (Knowlton & Larrabee, 1946). nulmonary C-fibers or type J (or juxtapulmonary capillary) receptors (Paintal, 1955,1969), and bronchial C-fibers (Coleridge & Coleridge, 1977,1984). Fibers from pulmonary stretch and irritant receptors are myelinated, whereas those from J receptors are

mostly nonmyclinated (Paintal, 1973). In cats, 80% of vagal afferents have been reported to be unmyclinated (Agostini *et al.*, 1957).

Pulmonary stretch receptors are the best known of these receptors. Their sensory endings are thought to be located among smooth muscle cells from the trachea to the bronchioles (Elftman, 1943; Fillenz & Widdicombe, 1972) In dogs and cats, they are located in the walls of the trachea and large bronchi (Widdicombe, 1954b; Miserocchi *et al.*, 1973). Physiologic evidence indicates a far greater extrapulmonary than intrapulmonary concentration of these receptors (Widdicombe, 1981). These receptors are stimulated by distension of the lungs and airways, and are responsible for the Hering-Breuer inflation and deflation reflex, and Head's paradoxical reflex. They have not been demonstrated to have a role in lung discase (Widdicombe, 1985).

Irritant receptors are located in the trachea and larger airways and are densest at the carina and hilus pulmonis (Mortola *et al.*, 1975; Widdicombe, 1954b). Their terminals are found in the airway epithelium and also probably deeper in the airway wall (Sant Ambrogio, 1982; Widdicombe, 1981). Their nerve fibers are myelinated except for their terminals (Laitinen *et al.*, 1985). The most superficial endings are appropriately positioned less than 1 μ m from the airway lumen where they can respond to intraluminal irritation (Das *et al.*, 1978). Various types of stimuli activate fhese receptors including mechanical ifritation of the larynx, trachea, and bronchi (Widdicombe, 1954b; Mills *et al.*, 1969), inhalation of dust (Widdicombe, 1972), and gaseous chemical irritants (see Widdicombe, 1981; Nadel, 1980), pneumothorax (Sellick & Widdicombe, 1970), hyperpnea (Sellick & Widdicombe, 1969), and histamine (DeKock *et al.*, 1966). Reflex bronchoconstriction precipitated by these stimuli can be abolished by vagotomy or by atropine (Nadel, 1980).

 \mathbb{C} -fiber receptors are found throughout the tracheobronchial tree and alveoli. They can be divided into pulmonary and bronchial groups. The classification is based on the

accessibility of injected chemicals to the nerve endings, through either the pulmonary or bronchial circulation (Sant'Ambrogio, 1982; Coleridge & Coleridge, 1984). Pulmonary C-fibers are also known as J receptors, a term coined by Paintal (1973) because of their proximity to pulmonary capillaties. According to Widdicombe (1985), the differences between the bronchial and pulmonary C-fibers are more quantitative than qualitative. The pulmonary receptors are stimulated by pulmonary congestion which increases interstitial fluid volume (Paintal, 1970). They are also stimulated by other experimental interventions that cause lung edema, e.g., injection of alloxan, injection of exogenous stimulants such as phenyldiguanide and capsaicin, and inhalation of irritants such as ammonia, volatile anesthetics, and phosgene (Paintal, 1973).

Bronchial C-fiber endings are found in the large airways, and respond to many of the stimuli that excite J receptors. However, J receptors, unlike bronchial C-fibers, are stimulated by histamine or bradykinin. Bronchial C-fibers do not have significant reflex effects on peripheral vascular resistance, but mediate other reflex effects including bronchoconstriction (Coleridge & Coleridge, 1984).

1.3 Pulmonary mechanics

At any instant in time, the force required to drive air into the lungs and airways is the sum of the inertial component (acceleration of the mass of air), an elastic component (the stretch of the lungs and thorax), and a resistive component (the drag on the air through the viscous passageways). The inertial component is usually small enough to be neglected (Mead, 1956). The 2 parameters measured in our experiments are airway flow resistance (R) and dynamic thoracic elastance (E).

1.3.1 Airway flow resistance .

Pressure differences between the airway opening (mouth) and alveoli induce the flow of air into and out of the lungs. Airway resistance is defined as the ratio of pressure

difference to rate of flow,

 $R = P/\dot{V}$

where P = alveolar pressure — airway opening pressure

 $\hat{V} =$ rate of airflow.

Pressure-flow relationships in the lungs are extremely complex since the airways are comprised of irregular branching tubes which are neither rigid nor perfectly circular. The 3 different patterns of flow, laminar, turbulent and transitional, occur in different regions of the lungs under certain conditions. These are summarized in Table 1.1.

1.3.2 Elastance

This is a measure of the combined elastic properties of the lungs and the elastic recoil properties of the chest wall. Elastance is the reciprocal of compliance. The elastic properties of the lungs can be assessed by plotting the pressure-volume (PV) curves of the lungs during inspiration and expiration. The PV relationship is nonlinear, and the curves during inspiration and expiration do not follow the same course — a behavior known as *hysteresis* (See Fig. 1.1).

The slope of the PV curve, or the volume change per unit pressure change, is known as compliance, i.e., $C = \Delta V/\Delta P$. Since a PV curve is not linear, a single value for its slope is often misleading. The curves show that compliance of the lungs is least at high lung volumes and greatest as the residual volume (the volume of air that remains in the lungs after a maximal expiratory effort) is approached. Thus, compliance will vary depending on the lung volume used and whether it is measured during inflation or deflation. At high expanding pressures, the lungs become less distensible and their compliance is smaller as indicated by the flatter slope of the PV curve. Compliance is also reduced if pulmonary venous pressure is increased and the lung becomes engorged with blood.

At points of zero airflow (end of inspiration or expiration), the intrapleural pressure reflects only the elastic recoil forces and not those associated with airflow. The volume

Table 1.1 Patterns of airflow.

131

Pattern of airflow		Sites of common occurence	Flow rate	•
		· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
A. Laminar flow		•		
		Small peripheral airways	Slow	
B. Turbulent flow				
0,00000		Trachea	High	, ,
	e.			•
C. Transitional flow	• • •		•	•
	•	Branches in the tracheo- bronchial tree	Intermedi	ate
	•			
		· · · · ·		

r H

ł ٠., ' ţ .

.

14

÷

1.1.1



Figure 1.1 Pressure-volume curves of the lung made during inspiration and expiration. The compliance of the lung $(\Delta V/\Delta P)$ is greater at low lung volumes than at high lung volumes.

difference divided by the pressure difference at these points is the static compliance. Dynamic compliance of the lungs is the change in the volume of the lungs divided by the change in the alveolar-distending pressure during the course of a breath. Dynamic compliance is about equal to static compliance at low breathing frequencies (Altose, 1980).

In man, the dimensions of the small airways are less than 2 mm in diameter. But in small experimental animals such as guinea pigs, this is the size of the large airways. The regional effects of various pharmacological agents or experimental manoeuvers on the large and small airways of guinea pigs should not be extrapolated to humans without considering this.

In normal subjects, construction in the large or conducting airways is reflected primarily by an increase in R, and constriction in the small or distensible airways primarily by γ^{*} an increase in E. In practice, though, there is some interdependancy between these 2 parameters,

1.4 Vagal stimulation

A brief historical account of investigations of the vagal innervation of the airways and the effects of vagal stimulation will be given.

1.4.1 History

During the 19th century, experiments on the vagal innervation to the airways were carried out on the excised lungs of freshly killed animals. Because of the crude and insensitive recording methods used, vagal stimulation usually produced little or no change on the tone of the tissue preparations. Any changes induced were very small in magnitude and unconvincing. Dixon and Brodie (1903) reviewed these early experiments. Williams (1840) was the first to examine the action of the vagus on tracheobronchial smooth muscle. By placing a sheet electrode around some excised lungs and applying a current between the electrode and a brass intratracheal tube, he managed to raise the intratracheal pressure by 5 cm H₂O. Other investigators employed static methods similar to those of Williams with little or no modifications and had similar success. They showed that vagat-nerve stimulation increases intratracheal pressure, contracts the bronchi, and even causes an expiratory puff of air from the trachea that, on one occasion, blew out a candle! Einthoven (1892) rhythmically injected air from a syringe into the trachea of curarized and morphinized dogs — a significant technical improvement. During maximal distension, he connected the trachea to a mercury manometer and recorded the maximum pressure attained. A hindrance to the flow of air into the alveoli meant more air retained in the trachea and therefore a higher maximum pressure. However, in all these experiments, the measurements were nonspecific and the cause of any increase in resistance to inflation could not be differentiated into a fall in compliance or an increase in resistance to airflow. Nonspecific methods were used by investigators until Bayliss and Robertson (1939) differentiated between elastance and viscance (or resistance to airflow).

1.4.2 Effects of vagal stimulation

In all species studied, electrical stimulation of the distal ends of the cut cervical vagus nerves results in bronchoconstriction (Colebatch & Halmagyi, 1963; Olsen *et al.*, 1965; Karczewski & Widdicombe, 1969; Green & Widdicombe, 1966; Woolcock *et al.*, 1969a,b; Nadel *et al.*, 1971; Hahn *et al.*, 1978; Gold *et al.*, 1972; Cabezas *et al.*, 1971; Widdicombe, 1963; Lundberg *et al.*, 1983a,b; Fryer & Maclagan, 1984; Blaber *et al.*, 1985). This response can be mimicked by administering cholinergic drugs such as ACh and MCh i.v. It is enhanced by anticholinesterase agents that inactivate cholinesterases in plasma, and prevent the rapid hydrolysis of ACh (Colebatch & Halmagyi, 1963; Olsen *et al.*, 1965). As the responses elicited can be partly (Lundberg *et al.*, 1983a,b; Martling *et al.*, 1984), or completely (Nadel, 1980; Fryer & Maclagan, 1984; Blaber *et al.*, 1985), blocked by atropine, it is apparent that they are partially or totally derived from the release of ACh from parasympathetic nerve endings, that, in turn, binds to muscarinic receptors on airway smooth muscle. The strength of the applied stimulus determines the magnitude of the pulmonary responses and the sensitivity of the responses to atropine. Pulmonary responses elicited by submaximal stimulation can be abolished by atropine, whereas those elicited by maximal or supramaximal stimulation can only be partially reduced by this drug.

In cats during stimulation of the vagi, pulmonary resistance increases within 1 s and reaches a maximum value within 6 s (Olsen *et al.*, 1965). This is accompanied by a concomitant decrease in anatomic dead space. The time course of these events indicates that they are due to contraction of smooth muscle as opposed to mucosal edema or obstruction of the airway lumen by mucus (Nadel, 1980). Bronchoconstriction appears to occur at a lower stimulation threshold than mucus secretion (Olsen *et al.*, 1965). The constriction in response to vagal stimulation occurs from the trachea to large bronchioles. The greatest constriction occurs in bronchi of intermediate size (Woolcock *et al.*, 1965b; Nadel *et al.*, 1971), where the resistance to airflow is greatest (Macklem & Mead, 1977; Ingram *et al.*, 1977). In dogs and cats, stimulation has little effect on airways less than 0.8 mm in diameter (Nadel *et al.*, 1969b; Gardiner *et al.*, 1974; Douglas *et al.*, 1979). The alveolar ducts and terminal bronchioles are generally unaffected (Olsen *et al.*, 1965; Nadel *et al.*, 1971; Nadel, 1965).

The sites of airway constriction correspond to the distribution of the cholinergic innervation (Hebb. 1969; Fillenz, 1970; Mann, 1971). Unilateral vagosympathetic nerve stimulation in dogs induced increases in resistance that were limited mainly to the homolateral lung (Olsen *et al.*, 1965). A small degree of efferent nerve crossover to the opposite lung exists since a small increase in resistance can be demonstrated in the contralateral lung following the administration of a cholinesterase inhibitor. These studies confirmt early observations based on indirect measurements of resistance (Dixon & Brodie, 1903; Daly & Mount, 1951) that suggested that the efferent innervation is largely to the homolateral lung.

Besides causing bronchoconstriction, stimulation of the vagi also produces extrapulmonary effects. Effects on the cardiovascular system are evident by the bradycardia
and hypotension observed during stimulation in all species studied. Stimulation of the vagus nerve in humans has been reported to produce similar effects (Carlsten et al., 1957).

1.5 Capsaicin

The history of, and early findings on, capsaicin were reviewed by Szolcsányi (1984), Several other reviews on this compound have also been published (Buck & Burks, 1983; Fitzgerald, 1983; Monsereenusorn *et al.*, 1982; Nagy, 1982; Virus & Gebhari, 1979). Capsaicin is the principle pungent component of hot peppers of the genus *Capstcum*. It exerts a number of significant pharmacological effects (see Buck & Burks, 1983), Most importantly it has the ability to induce changes in sensory function and to deplete neuronal substance P. These properties make it a very useful pharmacological tool for the study of the afferent innervation. In our experiments, synthetic capsaicin (nonylvanylamide) was used to abolish the excitatory NANC (peptidergic) component of the bronchoconstriction induced by vagal nerve stimulation.

Jancsó, one of the pioneers in the use of capsaicin in laboratory animals, reported in the late forties that topical application of this agent induces an inflammatory irritation followed by a specific and long-lasting desensitization to chemical irritants, including capsaicin itself (see Szolcsányi, 1984). Systemic administration of capsaicin to animals produces similar results which are extremely long lasting and sometimes life-long. In addition, certain sensory functions such as thermal nociception are impaired. By contrast, non-noxious touch, pressure, cold and vibration responses are unaffected by this treatment (Buck *et al.*, 1981; Burks *et al.*, 1985). Capsaicin given i.v. to dogs and cats produces a triad of effects consisting of bradycardia, a fall in blood pressure, and apnea (Bevan, 1962; Coleridge *et al.*, 1965; Makara *et al.*, 1967; Pórszász *et al.*, 1955; Toda *et al.*, 1972; Toh *et al.*, 1955). Since these can be blocked or reduced by bilateral vagotomy or by cooling the vagi, they are mediated reflexly.

The action of capsaicin is selective in that it depletes substance P (SP) from certain sensory neurons (Gamse et al., 1980; Jessell et al., 1978; Nagy et al., 1980) without affecting

SP-containing neurons whose cell bodies are found in the central nervous system (Gamse et al., 1980; Nagy et al., 1980) or in the enteric nervous system (Furness et al., 1982; Holzer et al., 1980; Burks et al., 1985). The neurons and tissues in which depletion occurs include the dorsal cord, dorsal roots, dorsal ganglia, skin, vagus nerve, saphenous nerve, trigeminal nucleus, cornea, sympathetic ganglia, adrenal gland, heart, and cerebral and mesenteric arteries (see Buck & Burks, 1983). Capsaicin also induces a transient, freduction in the intraneuronal concentration of other neuropeptides, e.g., cholecystokinin (CCK) (Buck et al., 1983). Papka and coworkers (1981) reported that capsaicin-pretreatment also induces a loss of acetylcholinesterase-containing nerve fibers in the heart. This suggests that capsaicin could also have a toxic effect on cholinergic nerves, though sensory nerves may also contain acetylcholinesterases. Martling and coworkers (1984) found that capsaicin-pretreatment reduced pulmonary responses to wagal nerve stimulation without altering tissue choline-acetyltransferase activity and muscarinic-receptor-binding characteristics.

Certain animal species appear to be more susceptible to capsaicin than others. Guinea pigs have higher levels of SP than rats in their dorsal spinal cord and dorsal root ganglia (Buck *et al.*, 1981) and have been reported to be more sensitive than rats to treatment with capsaicin. (Jancsó-Gábor *et al.*, 1970).

The animal's age is also an important consideration. Administration to neonatal rats causes degeneration of the small (type B) sensory neurons (Jancsó *et al.*, 1977; Jancsó & Király, 1981; Nagy *et al.*, 1981) but adult rats show only limited intracellular changes in small sensory neurons while large (type A) sensory neurons and neurons in the sympathetic ganglia are unaffected (Joó *et al.*, 1969). The effects of capsaicin on neonatal rats are believed to be permanent (Gamse *et al.*, 1979,1980; Jancsó & Király, 1980; Nagy *et al.*, 1981; Scadding, 1980). By contrast, those in adult rats are thought to be reversible (Gamse *et al.*, 1980; Gibson *et al.*, 1982). Unlike rats, adult guinea pigs treated with capsaicin systemically exhibit thermal analgesia and insensitivity to chemical irritants (Buck *et al.*, 1981).

e.

Guinea-pig airways like those of humans, rats and cats, receive sensory innervation containing SP or SP-like immunoreactive material (Nilsson *et al.*, 1977; Whatton *et al.*, 1979; Lundberg *et al.*, 1984). These nerves are found under or within the epithelium, around blood vessels, around local tracheobronchial ganglion cells, and within the bronchial smooth muscle layer (Lundberg *et al.*, 1984). Systemic treatment of guinea pigs with capsaicin results in the almost complete loss of SP-like immunoreactivity from these neurons (Lundberg & Saria, 1983; Lundberg *et al.*, 1983a, 1984) and abolishes the noncholinergic bronchoconstrictor effects of vagal nerve stimulation (Lundberg & Saria, 1982; Martling *et al.*, 1984). The cholinergic component is partially inhibited at the same time (Martling *et al.*, 1984), Why this inhibition occurs is not known, but it does not appear to involve degeneration of the cholinergic nerves,

The structures of capsaicin and 4 of its naturally occuring derivatives are shown in Figures 1.2 and 1.3. The pungency of capsaicin is destroyed by oxidation with potassium permanganate or potassium dichromate, but synthetic capsaicin, which has a saturated side chain, is not readily oxidized (Todd, 1958). Szolcsányi and Jancsó-Gábor (1975, 1976) have analyzed the structure activity relationships for the pain-producing and the desensitizing properties of a large number of capsaicin congeners. There is a divergence between the structural characteristics required for pungency and those required for desensitization. The acylamide linkage and an optimal alkyl chain length of 10-12 carbon atoms are required for desensitizing activity. Nonylvanylamide, "synthetic capsaicin", (see Figure 1.3. $R = -(CH_2)_2 CH_3$ was one of the compounds shown to have similar, albeit slightly weaker, desensitizing properties than capsaicin. This agent was used instead of capsaicin in our experiments due to its greater accessibility and lower cost. We established its cross-reactivity with natural capsaicin in our animal model.



Figure 1.2 The chemical structure of capsaicin







1.6 Muscarinic receptors

The evidence for the existence of muscarinic receptor subtypes has been extensively reviewed in two symposia on muscarinic receptor subtypes (Hirschowitz et al., 1984; Levine et al., 1986). Historically, receptor responses to acetylcholine were subdivided by Dale (1914) into muscarinic and nicotinic types. The concept of muscarinic receptor heterogeneity was first hypothesized by Birdsall and coworkers (1978) to explain anomalies in the binding of cholinergic agonists to brain receptors. Support for this hypothesis came mainly from studies using selective muscarinic agonists, Two years earlier, Barlow and coworkers (1976) investigated 17 potential muscarinic antagonists and reported that 4-diphenylacetoxy-methylpiperidine methiodide (4-DAMP) discriminated between atrial and ileal muscarinic receptors. They found that the affinity of this agent for receptors in the ileum was 20-fold greater than for receptors in the atria and inferred that muscarinic receptors in heart and smooth muscle were different,

This theory was significantly strengthened by the discovery of novel muscarinic antagonists, e.g., pirenzepine and secoverine, that show selective binding to muscarinic receptor subtypes (Hammer *et al.*, 1980; Birdsall *et al.*, 1980). Pirenzepine is a tricyclic compound (Fig. 1.4) that penetrates the blood brain barrier poorly because of its hydrophilicity (Hammer & Giachetti, 1984). It has been shown to be selective for ganglionic muscarinic receptors compared to smooth muscle receptors, and it markedly decreases gastric acid secretion (Barlow *et al.*, 1981) without affecting gastrointestinal motility (Brown *et al.*, 1980; Jaup *et al.*, 1982). Pirenzepine has been shown to be 17-fold less potent than atropine in inhibiting the increase in airway resistance induced by vagal stimulation, and 260-fold less potent in inhibiting the fall in heart rate during vagal stimulation in guinea pigs (Halonen *et al.*, 1986). Secoverine inhibits gastrointestinal motility at doses that do not affect gastric or salivary secretion (Zwagemakers & Claassen, 1980; Davidson *et al.*, 1983). By contrast, gallamine selectively blocks muscarinic receptors in the heart. The first evidence of muscarinic receptor heterogeneity, from studies with antagonists, was actually provided more than 30



Figure 1.4 The chemical structures of some selective muscarinic antagonists.

years ago when Riker and Wescoe (1951) demonstrated the cardioselective antimuscarinic effects of gallamine. Gallamine is a *tris*-quarternary neuromuscular blocking agent used clinically as a muscle relaxant (see Figure 1.4 for structure). It is not a pure nicotinic antagonist as it also has antimuscarinic properties. In ane-thetized cats, bradycardia induced by methacholine or vagal stimulation was inhibited by gallamine, although the hypotension was not changed. Other responses produced by muscarinic receptor activation, such as sweating, salivary secretion and gut motility, were also unaffected. Later, paneuronium, another curare-like neuromuscular blocking agent, was shown to possess a similar cardioselective antimuscarinic action (Saxena & Bonta, 1970). Gallamine's antagonistic action against the cholinomimetics ACh and carbachol, is not competitive (Clark & Mitchelson, 1976). It binds to a second binding site on muscarinic receptors distinct from the conventional muscarinic ligand binding site and modulates the binding of agonists and antagonists to the conventional binding site (Birdsall & Hulme, 1983).

Evidence for muscarinic receptor subtypes has also come from the use of selective muscarinic agonists. These include the oxotremorine analogue McN-A-343. an acetoxypyrrolidine derivative. AHR-602, a spiroquinuclidine compound, and the alkaloid pilocarpine (Caulfield & Straughan, 1983). McN-A-343 is believed to act on the same muscarinic receptor subtype as pirenzepine (Hammer & Giachetti, 1982).

Since Dale's time the list of muscarinic sites has been expanded in 3 respects (Burgen, 1984).

- 1. There are clearly-defined muscarinic sites on ganglionic neurons which, although not (essential for transmission through the ganglia, can be stimulated by muscarinic agonists.
- 2. In the central nervous system, muscarinic receptors are abundant and muscarinic responses are readily demonstrated.
- 3. Clear evidence has appeared for the existence of presynaptic muscarinic receptors that can modulate transmitter release.

There is considerable evidence that the cholinergic nerve terminals of the guinea pig myenteric plexus are endowed with inhibitory muscarinic receptors that when activated by various agonists, including ACh, reduce the amount of ACh released in response to electrical stimulation, high potassium concentrations, and the nicotinic agonist DMPP (Fosbraey & Johnson, 1980, 1982; Kilbinger, 1984a, b). The pharmacological properties of these presynaptic receptors do not differ from those of postsynaptic receptors located on the longitudinal muscle of the ileum (Halim *et al.*, 1982; Kilbinger, 1984a; Kilbinger & Wessler, 1980).

Since the respiratory tract, like the large and small bowel, is derived from an outpouching of the foregut during embryological development, there is a possibility that presynaptic receptors exist on the nerve terminals in the lungs. Functional evidence of the presence of these receptors in guinea-pig and cat lungs has been reported by Fryer & Maclagan (1984) and Blaber and coworkers (1985) respectively. Maclagan and coworkers (1985) have also demonstrated evidence of these receptors in guinea-pig trachea *in vitro*.

The M_1/M_1 terminology of muscarinic receptors in current use is based upon their relative affinities for the selective antagonist pirenzepine. The M_1 -receptor shows a high degree of sensitivity to pirenzepine and exhibits a high affinity for this drug in binding studies. M_1 -receptors can be stimulated by McN-A-343. The M_2 -receptor shows a low sensitivity and a low binding affinity to pfrenzepine. M_1 -receptors appear to be homogeneous, but there are indications that M_2 -receptors are heterogenous (Birdsall & Hulme, 1983). The M_1/M_1 nomenclature was originally proposed by Goyal and Rattan (1978; Rattan & Goyal, 1984) from their studies of the lower esophageal sphincter of opposums. Stimulation of M_1 -receptors decreases lower esophageal sphincter pressure, and stimulation of M_2 -receptors increases it. M_1 -receptors are found mainly in peripheral effector organs. Radioligand binding and functional studies have been used to characterize the muscarinic receptors in human tracheal smooth muscle (van Koppen *et al.*, 1985). They have been shown to be of the M_2 -subtype because of their low binding affinity for pirenzepine. The order of muscarinic

antagonist potencies is similar to those found in human lung and experimental animal respiratory tissue (Raaymakers et al., 1984; Mita et al., 1982; Beld et al., 1975; Murlas et al., 1982; Barlow & Weston-Smith, 1985).

.

27

ï

· · · · · ·

.

2, PROPOSED RESEARCH

2.1 Preamble

From the introduction, it is clear that the caliber of the airways is regulated by complex interactions between the different excitatory and inhibitory nervous systems, and by locally and distantly (blood-borne) released mediators. These neurotransmitters and mediators may act directly on airway smooth muscle or indirectly as neuromodulators via receptors on ganglia or on presynaptic nerve terminals. A defect in any one of these mechanisms may upset the balance of this entire system and could result in pathophysiological disorders, of the respiratory tract. In the guinea-pig myenteric plexus, the presence of presynaptic muscarinic receptors that modulate ACh release is well documented. Since the gastrointestinal tract and the respiratory tract have a common embryological origin, similar receptors may also be present on pulmonary neurons. Fryer and Maclagan (1984) and Blaber and coworkers (1985) have presented evidence for the existence of such receptors in guinea-pig and cat airways in vivo. There is also evidence supporting the existence of these receptors in guinea-pig trachea in vitro (Maclagan et al., 1985). The comparison between the gastrointestinal and respiratory tracts was made earlier in the discussion on the inhibitory NANC system. The absence or incomplete function of this system in the gastrointestinal tract is responsible for human diseases such as Hirschprung's disease (Frigo et al., 1973) and possibly achalasia (Cohen, 1979), The inhibitory neurons for the gastrointestinal tract are located in the myenteric plexus and the latter acts as an integrating system for the control of smooth muscle (Wood, 1975,1981). The structure of the myenteric plexus is very complex as is the neurophysiology of the neurons located within it. The structure of the ganglia in human lung (Richardson & Ferguson, 1979) resembles that of the myenteric plexus (Gabella, 1972). Although neurophysiological studies have not been done on human or animal ganglia, it is likely that the function of the pulmonary ganglia is similar to the function of the ganglia in the myenteric plexus (Richardson, 1981). A possible role of the NANC system in the pathogenesis

of pulmonary diseases such as asthma has been suggested (Barnes, 1984c). With this in mind, it is also possible that a defect in the function of presynaptic muscarinic receptors might be the underlying cause of the bronchial hyperreactivity characteristic of asthma. A decrease in the number or density of these receptors might result in an impaired negative feedback mechanism resulting in exaggeration of responses elicited by irritant stimuli,

2.2 Hypothesis

That presynaptic muscarinic receptors modulate acetylcholine release in guinea-pig airways.

2.3 Objectives

đ

Overall: To demonstrate the functional existence of these receptors and determine their role in pathophysiological conditions of the airways.

- 1. To characterize the pulmonary responses to vagal-nerve stimulation in normal untreated guinea pigs by using specific agonists and antagonists.
- 2. To characterize the pulmonary responses to vagal-nerve stimulation in nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals.
- 3. To study the time course of effects of nonylvanylamide-pretreatment on pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation and to the bronchospastic drugs methacholine (MCh), histamine (Hist), and SP administered intravenously, and compare them to control animals.

2.4 Animal model

The guinea pig was used as the animal model in these experiments because:

- 1. Its sensitivity to common agonists, peptides, and mediators of asthmatic bronchospasm is similar to that in man.
- 2. The airway smooth muscle of guinea pigs is abundant and extends up to the alveolar

ducts (Miller, 1947), thus making this species more sensitive to bronchoconstructor effects.

30

3. The pattern of its sympathetic, parasympathetic, and NANC innervation is similar to that of man (Richardson, 1979).

4. Most of the drugs used to treat asthma were developed in this species

3. METHODS AND MATERIALS

3.1 Animal preparation

Hartley strain guinea pigs (Charles River Canada Inc., St. Constant, P.Q.) of either sex, weighing between 400 and 700 g, were anesthetized with urethane $(1.25 \cdot 1.75 \text{ g/kg})$ injected intraperitoneally. A 4-5 cm long PE 240 cannula was inserted about $1.5 \cdot 2$ cm into the trachea in the midcervical region and it was connected via a pneumotach (Fleisch No. 0000) to a Harvard Small Rodent Ventilator for positive pressure ventilation. The animals were ventilated at a tidal volume of 10 ml/kg and at a pump speed of 20 strokes/min. A Validyne MP 45-14 differential pressure transducer connected to the pneumotach was used to monitor flow rate (\dot{V}). Intratracheal pressure was monitored using a Grass PT5A pressure transducer connected to a sidearm of the tracheal cannula. Flow rate and pressure signals were recorded on a Grass 7D polygraph. The flow of air into and out of the system was regulated by two separate valves (Kuhnke 65.232 and 65.234). Figure 3.1 shows a schematic drawing of the system.

3.2 Determination of pulmonary flow resistance and elastance

A MINC 23 computer was used to compute breath-by-breath values of pulmonary flow resistance (R) and dynamic thoracic elastance (E) from flow rate and pressure signals using equations derived by Uhl and Lewis (1974). The validity of results obtained with this system has been verified in our laboratories previously (Goel, 1986).

Measurements of R and E were made after allowing equilibration of the animal and adjustment of the system. Animals were given sufficient anesthetic to prevent their breathing against the pump. Experiments were begun after ensuring that values of R and E were constant. Measurements were made as follows: normal ventilation was temporarily interupted to inflate the lungs once with 2 pump volumes by occluding the outlet valve; the animal was allowed 2 min to equilibrate before control measurements of R and E were made; drugs were





then injected or nerves stimulated while breath by breath measurements of R and E were made for up to 5 min. While waiting for R and E values to be computed, the lungs were again inflated once with 2 pump volumes and allowed to equilibrate before the cycle was repeated.

-33

There was a tendency over the course of the entire experiment $(2 \cdot 3 h)$ for baseline R and E values to increase, but these changes were usually less than 5% of the original baseline values at the start of the experiment,

3.3 Measurement of arterial blood pressure

Arterial blood pressure was monitored from the left carotid artery (anatomical case) via a PE 50 cannula connected to a Statham P23 Dd pressure transducer. Pressure was displayed graphically on a Grass 7D polygraph. The mean arterial blood pressure (MABP) was estimated from the arterial blood pressure tracings. The cannula was flushed periodically with heparinized saline to prevent clotting.

3,4 Heart rate

The heart rate (HR) was determined by running the blood pressure tracings on the polygraph at a fast rate and counting the number of heart beats per unit time.

3.5 Injection of drugs

A PE 50 catheter was inserted approximately 4 cm into the right external jugular vein until the tip was in the superior vena cava or right atrium. It was secured in place and the position of its tip confirmed at necropsy.

3.6 Nerve sections

Bilateral vagotomy was performed in the midcervical region after the nerves were isolated and cleared of connective tissue. For bilateral glossopharyngealotomy, the glossopharyngeal nerves were isolated and sectioned at the level of the jugular foramen.

3.7 Drugs

All drugs except for some injectables, were dissolved in or diluted with 0.9% (normal) saline and injected intravenously. They were injected in volumes less than 0.5 ml whenever possible and the cannulas flushed with 0.2 ml of saline. The jugular cannulas used had dead spaces of about 0.1 ml.

3.7.1 Nonylvanylamide pretreatment

Nonylvanylamide (50 mg) was dissolved in 0.2 ml 95% ethanol and 0.2 ml Tween 80 and diluted with normal saline to 2 ml to give a solution strength of 25 mg/ml. For pretreatment, animals were first anesthetized with pentobarbital sodium (15 mg/kg, i.p.) and given the analgesic/sedative xylazine (2.2 mg/kg, s.c.). The bronchodilator salbutamol (0.05 mg/kg, s.c.) was administered to counteract the bronchoconstriction produced by nonylvanylamide. Nonylvanylamide was given in two subcutaneous injections over two days for a total dose of 50 mg/kg. Initially, nonylvanylamide was injected as a single bolus dose and the mortality rate was about 50%. By giving it over two days in two divided doses, the mortality rate was lowered to about 25%. Deaths occurred within 8 h of injecting nonylvanylamide. Surviving animals were studied 2, 8, 16, 32, and 64 days later. Control animals received the same drugs and the vehicle alone, without nonylvanylamide. Animals were given a test dose of nonylvanylamide (2 and 16 μ g/kg) at the start of experiments, and the effects on R and E were measured to confirm the desensitizing efficacy of nonylvanylamide pretreatment. Successfully desensitized animals do not show any significant increases in R and É to nonylvanylamide i.v.

3.7.2 Substance P (SP)-Antagonists

SP-antagonists, dissolved in normal saline, were infused intravenously over 5 or 15 min, using a Sage Instruments infusion pump (Model 249-2) starting within 20 min after the injection of mepyramine (0.1 mg/kg) and atropine (0.1 mg/kg), Responses to vagal stimulation were recorded from 10 min until 60 min (after 5-min infusion) or from 30 min until 90 min (15-min infusions) after the injection of the SP antagonists. For [D-Arg¹, D-Pro², D-Trp²⁺⁹, Leu¹¹]-SP, an additional dose of 0.3 mg/kg was injected immediately prior to injection of an agonist, or electrical stimulation of the vagus nerves (see Lundberg *et al.*, 1983b).

3.7.3 Other drugs

All other drugs were dissolved or diluted with normal saline, The drugs used were: atropine sulfate (B.D.H., Toronto, Ont.), capsaicin (Fluka AG, Buchs), decamethonium bromide (Fluka Chemical Corp., Hauppauge, NY), gallamine triethiodide injection (Rhône-Poulenc Pharma, Montreal, P.Q.), heparin sodium injection (B.D.H.), hexamethonium bromide (K & K Laboratories, Inc., Plainview, NY), mepyramine maleate (Rhône-Poulenc Pharma), mecamylamine hydrochloride (gift from Merck Sharp & Dohme, Kirkland, P.Q.), pancuronium bromide injection (Organon Canada, West Hill, Ont.), pelargonic acid vanillylamide (Fluka AG), pentobarbital sodium (M.T.C. Pharmaceuticals, Hamilton, Ont.), salbutamol sulfate (Allen & Hanburys, Toronto, Ont.), serotonin creatinine sulfate (Sigma Chemical Co., St. Louis, MO), [D-Pro', D-Trp'.']-SP and [D-Arg', D-Pro', D-Trp^{7,*}, Leu¹¹]-SP (Peninsula Laboratories, Belmont; CA), SP (Sigma or Peninsula), urethane (Sigma), and xylazine (Miles Laboratories, Ltd., Rexdale, Ont.),

The pelargonic acid vanillylamide (nonylvanylamide) purchased from Fluka AG was recrystallized from a 2:8 mixture of ethyl acetate:petroleum ether. Recrystallization yielded 2 fractions which were equiactive pharmacologically.

3.8 Stimulation of the vagi

The vagi were isolated in the midcervical region, after carefully separating them from the carotid arteries and clearing them of connective tissue. For unilateral stimulation, one nerve was sectioned and its peripheral end drawn into a shielded platinum electrode and stimulated. The other vagus nerve was either left intact or sectioned. Bilateral stimulation was performed after drawing the cut peripheral ends of both vagus nerves into bipolar shielded platinum electrodes. They were stimulated submaximally (10 Hz, 0.1-0.5 ms, 15 V) and maximally (10 Hz, 5 ms, 15 V) for 15 s with a Grass S44 stimulator via a Grass SIU5 stimulus isolation unit. In nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals, nerves were stimulated at a supramaximal voltage of 50 V because of the small size of their responses to my standard submaximal and maximal parameters. Nerves were covered with cotton pellets soaked with mineral oil to prevent them from drying out.

The times taken to reach the maximal increases in R and E after onset of stimulation were determined in most of the experiments.

3.9 Analysis of data

Whenever possible at least four replicates were obtained in each series of experiments. Student's t-test or the Least Significant Difference (L.S.D.) test were used to examine differences. Differences were assumed to be significant at the 5% level.

4. RESULTS

4.1 Characterization of the parasympathetic innervation

4.1.1 Effects of vagal stimulation

t

Unilateral stimulation of either vagus nerve with the other intact or cut caused small increases in R and E. a fall in MABP, and bradycardia. By contrast bilateral stimulation produced significantly greater increases in both R (p<0.001) and E (r<0.005) (see Table 4.1), and more pronounced hypotension and bradycardia. Since it was desirable for our experimental purposes to work with large responses, all further stimulations were performed bilaterally. The vagi were stimulated using stimulation parameters that clicited either submaximal or maximal responses.

4.1.1.1 Submaximal vagal stimulation

Submaximal stimulation of the vagi promptly increased values of R and E. Figure 4.1 shows a typical response of an animal to submaximal vagal stimulation. The period of nerve stimulation in this and subsequent figures is indicated by the dark bar marked NS. Increases in R and E reached peak values during or shortly after stimulation before returning to baseline values usually within 2 minutes after stopping stimulation. Percentage increases in R were greater than percentage increases in E, and took less' time to reach peak values. HR was slowed and the MABP fell during stimulation, however, they returned to prestimulation values within 30 s.

4.1.1.2 Maximal vagal stimulation

The increases in R and E elicited by maximal vagal nerve stimulation had similar characteristics to those seen after submaximal stimulation. Predictably these responses were larger (Figure 4.2), but they did not differ from submaximal responses in their peak response times (Table 4.2). The longer duration of maximal responses were due mainly to

 $t^{\mu}_{\mu} v_{\nu}$ 38

Table 4.1 Percent increases in R and E induced by uni- and bilateral vagal-nerve stimulation.

47 1,14

ų * increase £ R 18 . * 27.8 + 2.8 52.1 <u>+</u> 6.7 Unilateral .99.5 + 11.6# 153.0 ± 18.51 Bilateral 18 1

↑ p<0.001

≠ p<0.005

S.n · • . ·

Table 4.2 Increases in R and E and the peak response times (Tmax) induced by submaximal and maximal stimulation.

17.68 10.45 17.99 + 0.43 (si xemT [% increase) 220.4 + 18.11 43.8 + 7.9 . 12.27 ± 0.65 11.24 - 1.00 (s¦ xemT R (% increase) 198.0 ± 20.61 87.7 + 18.2 12 ć 12 . Stimulation Submaximal Meximal

۶.

t p<0.001







41

Figure 4.2 Effects of maximal stimulation on R and E.

the longer recovery times to baseline following stimulation. As with submaximal stimulation, the percentage increase in R was greater than the percentage increase in E. than those in E. The stimulus applied was strong enough to cause heart block in many animals for a few seconds during stimulation. Generally, the degree of hypotension and bradycardia was greater than during submaximal stimulation.

4.1.2 Effects of atropine sulfate

Injection of atropine sulfate (0.1 mg/kg), produced a small decrease in MABP but had negligible effects on baseline values of R and E. The bronchoconstrictor responses and the bradycardia induced by submaximal stimulation were abolished by atropine. Atropine significantly reduced, but did not abolish, pulmonary responses to maximal nerve stimulation. These atropine-resistant responses had slower onset times and peaked only after stimulation had ceased. Peak response times were significantly prolonged by atropine for both R and E (see Table 4.3). In all cases, peak R measurements were achieved faster than the respective E values. The dose of atropine administered decreased, but did not abolish, the vagally-induced hypotension. A second dose of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) failed to produce any further changes in R and E. These results are summarized in Figure 4.3.

4.1.3 Effects of SP-antagonists

These agents possess histamine-releasing properties, and were injected only into animals that had been pretreated with atropine and mepyramine. The 2 antagonists to SP used. [D-Pro²,D-Trp⁷·⁹]-SP and [D-Arg¹,D-Pro²,D-Trp⁷,⁹,Leu¹¹]-SP induced hypotension on injection. In animals not pretreated with atropine or mepyramine, they induced marked, prolonged bronchospasm. Their effects on vagally-induced pulmonary responses were not identical. Increases in R, but not E, were significantly reduced by [D-Pro²,D-Trp⁷·⁹]-SP (1.0 and 2.0 mg/kg), and, at higher doses of this antagonist, measurements of R fell beyond baseline values during stimulation i.e., bronchodilation occurred in the large airways.

Table 4.3 Peak response times (Tmax) before and after f_{wo} injections of atropine (0.1 mg/kg-and 0.5 mg/kg).

į

Jmax (s)

ħ

,

1			
•	•		
•		-	
•			
•			
2			
,			
١.			
	•		
,			
	~		
1	\k 8)		
i	- G		
1	<u> </u>	•	
,	mg/		
	- 60		
	-		
2	_		
	S.S		
,	Ċ,		
2			
,	bd		

Treatment R R Control 12.21 + 1.3				
12.		LL I	R	u
]	35	17.86 ± 0.52	10.14 ± 1.99	17.13 ± 0.49
Atropine 17.79 <u>+</u> 1.71§ 0.1 mgykg	.71\$	67.75 <u>+</u> 18.63§	21,20 ± 5,08	32,68 + 3.43#
Atropine 22.56 <u>+</u> 7.04 0.5 mg/kg	.04	111.50 + 10.721	24.75 ± 7.10	60.34 + 16.80\$

§ p<0.05

._p<0.0]

4

2

0

E

 cmH_20/ml

4

6

CONTROL

ATROPINE

ATROPINE

R 0 8

cm H20/ml/s 0.4 0.6 8,0 0.2 SM M

44

Figure 4.3 Effects of two injections of atropine (0.1 mg/kg and 0.5 mg/kg respectively) on increases in R and E to submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation. (p<0.05; n=4).

Infusion of $[D-Arg^1, D-Pro^2, D-Trp^7, Leu^{11}]$ -SP significantly reduced the atropine-resistant increases in both R and E induced by maximal stimulation. Bronchodilation was not observed in the large airways with this antagonist. The results are summarized in Figure 4.4.

4.1.4 Effects of autonomic blockers

The effects of ganglionic and neuromuscular blocking agents on vagally-mediated pulmonary responses were investigated in normal guinea pigs. The ganglionic blockers, hexamethonium bromide and mecamylamine hydrochloride, and the neuromuscular blocking drugs, gallamine triethiodide, pancuronium bromide, and decamethonium bromide, were used in this series of experiments. The actions of gallamine and pancuronium were also studied in vehicle- and nonylvanylamide-pretreated guinea pigs, the results of which will be presented in a later section.

4.1.4.1 Hexamethonium bromide

Administration of hexamethonium (5.0 mg/kg) alone increased baseline values of E, decreased those of R, and decreased the MABP. Increases in R and E to submaximal nerve stimulation were virtually abolished by hexamethonium, while those to maximal stimulation were reduced in size. In both cases, the bradycardia and hypotension were abolished. The peak response times were also significantly delayed. This can be seen more clearly from a typical plot of R and E measurements breath-by-breath (Figure 4.5). A second dose of hexamethonium (5.0 mg/kg) abolished increases in R induced by submaximal stimulation without altering the increases in E. Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) reduced the desponses further, but these changes were not significant. Responses to maximal stimulation were reduced by the second dose of hexamethonium and also by atropine. However, a hexamethonium- and atropine-resistant response persisted. Figure 4.6 summarizes the results obtained with this agent.







Figure 4.5 Typical effects of hexamethonium and atropine on increases in R and E induced by maximal nerve stimulation.



Figure 4.6 Effects of two injections of hexamethonium (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) nerve stimulation. ($^{\circ}p<0.05$; n=4).

4.1.4.2 Mecamylamine hydrochloride

After mecamylamine hydrochloride (1.0 mg/kg), baseline measurements of R and E were increased. Increases in R and E to submaximal and maximal vagal stimulation were reduced, but were not significantly different from the control responses (Figure 4.7). The times to maximal response were significantly prolonged after the first dose of 1 mg/kg and increased by a second dose. Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) almost abolished the responses to submaximal stimulation but had insignificant effects on those to maximal stimulation. Atropine also delayed the peak response times in animals given mecamylamine (Table 4.4).

4,1,4,3 Gallamine triethiodide

Gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) alone had minimal effects on baseline measurements of R and E, but caused a fall in MABP. It enhanced responses to submaximal stimulation, but only the increase in E was statistically significant. Responses to maximal stimulation were not altered significantly. In both cases, the increases in E were greater than the increases in R (see Figure 4.8). The concomitant bradycardia was abolished by gallamine, but the fall in MABP was unaltered. Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) abolished responses to submaximal stimulation, but only reduced those to maximal stimulation.

Gallamine did not potentiate responses to vagal nerve stimulation in animals that had been pretreated with either atropine (0.5 mg/kg) or mecamylamine (2.0 mg/kg) (see Figures 4.9 & 4.10).

. 411.4.4 Pancuronium bromide

Results obtained with pancuronium (0.1 mg/kg) were similar to those with gallamine. However, responses to submaximal and maximal stimulation were not increased significantly by this dose of pancuronium. Also, neither the bradycardia nor the hypotension was abolished by pancuronium. Atropine (0.5 mg/kg), given after pancuronium, abolished pulmonary responses to submaximal stimulation, but not those to

17,19 + 0.28 بب ſ [max] before and after two injections of mecamylamine (1.0 Maximal 11.54 + 1.48 x Tmax [s] mg/kg) 16.36 ± 0.40 . **نب**ه ا me/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (Submaximal 14.67 ± 0.48 **Table 4.4 Peak response times** × Ireatment

48.75 + 5.88# 33.14 + 3,92* 45.92 + 5.95# - 21.89 <u>+</u> 2.12* 30.23 + 5.63\$ 19.58 ± 0.46# 48.48 + 3,491 + 4,05# 24.20 + 5.39 39,87 ~ 17.27 + 4.43 15.12 ± 0.48 12.24 + 1.64 Mecamylamine 1.0 mg/kg Mecamylamine 1.0 mg/kg Atropine 0.5-mg/kg t p<0.001 Contro]

p<0.005

§ p<0.05.

p<0:01



Figure 4.7 Effects of two injections of mecamylamine (1.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation. (n=4).







Figure 4.9 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) on increases in R and E after two injections of atropine (0.1 mg/kg and 0.5 mg/kg respectively). ($^{\circ}p<0.05$; n=4).

.

-53



Figure 4.10 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) on increases in R and E after an injection of mecamylamine (2.0 mg/kg). (n=4).
maximal stimulation (Figure 4.11).

4,1,4,5 Decamethonium bromide

Control responses to submaximal and maximal stimulation were similar to those in the gallamine and pancuronium series of experiments. Responses to vagal stimulation were either unchanged or slightly decreased after decamethonium (0.2 mg/kg) but the changes were not significant. As in the other experiments, atropine abolished submaximal responses to vagal stimulation, but only reduced maximal responses. The results are summarized in Figure 4.12.

55

4.1.5 Effects of methacholine chloride (MCh)

Methacholine (MCh), 2 and 4 μ g/kg i.v., induced similar effects to vagal nerve stimulation. MCh increased R and E and caused bradycardia and hypotension. Responses were rapid in onset and reached their maximal size within 30 s after injection. Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) abolished the increases in R and E and eliminated the bradycardia; however, the hypotension was unchanged.

4.2 Characterization of the sympathetic innervation

The effects of the β -adrenoceptor antagonist propranolol on bronchospastic responses induced by vagal stimulation and intravenous MCh were investigated.

4.2.1 Effects of propranolol hydrochloride

The results obtained with propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) are summarized in Figure 4.13. Propranolol alone increased values of both the R and E, however, only the change in R was significantly different from control. Propranolol caused a marked fall in the MABP and the HR. Two out of six animals died after receiving this dose of drug. The times to peak response to submaximal and maximal stimulation were unaltered by propranolol (see Table 4.5). Increases in R and E were not significantly potentiated by propranolol, but they were reduced Table 4.5 Peak response times (Tmax) before and after an injection of propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg).

ş

,

Ċ,

î

Submaximal Treatment R E F 8 8 8 Control 10.96 ± 2.58 18.08 ± 0.89	Maxima)	ima) r
nt R 10.96 <u>+</u> 2.58	R	- 3
10.96 <u>+</u> 2.58		، ۱
	.89 8.32 ± 0.98	17.80 ± 0.49
Propranolol 13.48 ± 1.12 18.05 ± 0.30 2.0 mg/kg	.30 8.66 ± 0.94	17.81 ± 0.46
Atropine 48.84 ± 25.11 76.72 ± 13.91* 0.5 mg/kg	3.91* 30.53 ± 6.40§	55.98 <u>+</u> 5.981

3

.

56

•

•





Figure 4.12 Effects of an injection of decamethonium (0.2 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation. (p<0.05; n=4).



Figure 4.13 Effects of an injection of propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation. (n=4).

by atropine (0.5 mg/kg) which also significantly prolonged the peak response times. Increases in R and E to submaximal stimulation were not abolished by atropine in these animals.

Injection of exogenous MCh (2 and 4 μ g/kg) increased both R and E and decreased HR and MABP concomitantly. The increases in R and E were potentiated by propranolol and abolished by atropine.

4.3 Experiments with nonylvanylamide

The objectives of these experiments were to:

- Determine the effects of nonylvanylamide pretreatment on responses to submaximal and maximal vagal nerve stimulation 7-8 days after treatment, and compare these responses to those of vehicle-pretreated controls.
- 2. Examine the effects of gallamine and pancuronium on increases in R and E induced by vagal stimulation in these 2 groups of animals.
- 3. Try and characterize the inhibitory NANC system in nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals after cholinergic and adrenergic blockade.
- Determine the time course of the effects on pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation, and to the bronchospastic drugs MCh, Hist, and SP, in animals 2, 8, 16, 32, and 64 days after treatment with nonylvanylamide, and compare these responses to those of vehicle-pretreated controls to the same stimuli. Gallamine was used as a pharmacological tool to enhance the pulmonary responses elicited by vagal nerve stimulation, and the degree of restoration of the responses with time was also investigated.

Test doses of nonylvanylamide (2 and 16 μ g/kg i.v.) were injected into animals and the effects on R and E measured to confirm desensitization by nonylvanylamide in all

animals.

4.3.1 Effects of vehicle-pretreatment

The pulmonary and cardiovascular effects of nerve stimulation in these animals were similar to those in normal untreated guinea pigs (see Section 4.1.1). Both R and E increased promptly and reached their maximal values during or shortly after stimulation, and HR and MABP were decreased concomitantly. Although responses derived from maximal stimulation were significantly larger than submaximal responses, the peak response times did not differ. Nonylvanylamide (2 μ g/kg i.v.) increased R and E significantly in these animals.

4.3.1.1 Effects of gallamine and pancuronium

Increases in E, but not R, in response to submaximal stimulation were significantly (p < 0.05) enhanced by gallamine (5.0 mg/kg). Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) abolished these responses. Figure 4.14 shows the typical increases in R and E induced by submaximal stimulation before and after gallamine and atropine respectively. Maximal responses to vagal stimulation were either unchanged or slightly enhanced by gallamine, and only partly reduced by atropine (see Figure 4.15). Bradycardia induced by stimulation was blocked by gallamine; stimulation-induced hypotension was not altered to any appreciable extent. Gallamine also did not alter the times taken to achieve the peak responses, but atropine significantly prolonged them (Table 4.6). The effects of gallamine and atropine on pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation in vehicle-pretreated controls are summarized in Figure 4.16. Figure 4.17 is a tracing of the tracheal pressure (TP) and blood pressure (BP) signals of a vehicle-pretreated animal showing the pulmonary and cardiovascular effects of submaximal and maximal stimulation before and after gallamine and atropine.

Pancuronium (0.1 mg/kg) did not potentiate responses to submaximal or maximal stimulation. It actually decreased the responses slightly. The dose of pancuronium used had minimal effects on the bradycardia and hypotension induced by stimulation. Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) reduced submaximal and maximal responses to stimulation in these experiments. The effects of pancuronium and atropine are summarized in Figure 4.18.

Table 4.6 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on peak response times (Tmax).

R E R R 13.30 \pm 1.30 19.17 \pm 0.81 12.61 \pm 1.90 9.63 \pm 1.62 14.54 \pm 1.325 11.51 \pm 2.63 31.83 \pm 7.335 50.14 \pm 8.485 35.44 \pm 5.79*	E R R R 19.17 0.81 12.61 1.90 19.54 1.325 11.51 2.63 14.54 1.325 11.51 2.63 50.14 8.485 35.44 $5.79*$		Submā	Submaximal	Max ìma)	ma)
13.30 ± 1.30 19.17 ± 0.81 12.61 ± 1.90 9.63 ± 1.62 14.54 ± 1.325 11.51 ± 2.63 31.83 ± 7.335 50.14 ± 8.485 $35.44 \pm 5.79*$	13.30 ± 1.30 19.17 ± 0.81 12.61 ± 1.90 9.63 ± 1.62 14.54 ± 1.325 11.51 ± 2.63 31.83 ± 7.335 50.14 ± 8.485 $35.44 \pm 5.79*$	lreatment	R	, u	с Х	w
9.63 \pm 1.62 14.54 \pm 1.325 11.51 \pm 2.63 31.83 \pm 7.335 50.14 \pm 8.485 35.44 \pm 5.79*	9.63 \pm 1.62 14.54 \pm 1.325 11.51 \pm 2.63 31.83 \pm 7.335 50.14 \pm 8.485 35.44 \pm 5.79*	Control	13.30 + 1.30	19.17 + 0.81	12.61 + 1.90	18.32 + 1.17
31.83 + 7.33\$ 50.14 + 8.48\$ 35.44 + 5.79*	31.83 <u>+</u> 7.33§ 50.14 <u>+</u> 8.48§ 35.44 <u>+</u> 5.79*	Gallāmine 5.0 mg/kg	9.63 + 1.62	14.54 + 1.32\$	11.51 + 2.63	17.12 ± 1.16
		Atropine 0.5 mg/kg	31.83 ± 7.33§	. 50.14 <u>+</u> 8.48§	35,44 + 5,79*	45.13 + 2.851

* p<0.01

§ p<0.05



Figure 4.14 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E induced by submaximal stimulation.

99. j.

. Mars.

.

atropine (0.5









Figure 4.17 Tracheal pressure (TP) and blood pressure (BP.) tracings of a vehicle-treated animal during submaximal (SM) and maximal (M) stimulation before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg).



4.3.1.2 Effects of exogenous MCh

MCh, 2 and 4 μ g/kg, increased R and E and induced bradycardia and hypotension in these control animals. These effects had rapid onsets and peaked within 30 s after injection before returning to baseline values, usually within 3-5 min. Figure 4.19 shows the pulmonary and cardiovascular effects of MCh 4 μ g/kg in a control and nonylvanylamide-pretreated animal. These results are summarized in Figure 4.27 and compared to those of the nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals,

4.3.2 Effects of nonylvanylamide-pretreatment

Submaximal stimulation did not alter baseline values of R and E in these animals. Maximal stimulation induced small increases (< 50% of baseline values) in R and E. Increases, in R were consistently larger than increases in E. When the voltage was increased from 15 to 50 V. increases were slightly larger. These were termed "supramaximal" responses although they were not significantly larger than the responses evoked by maximal stimulation. Stimulation did not induce bronchoconstriction at all in some animals. The responses in animals treated with nonylvanylamide were different from responses of the controls because they were significantly smaller and lasted for a shorter time. The shape of the response also differed from that of the control animals (see Figure 4.20). The differences can also be seen and compared from the tracheal pressure tracings (Figure 4.21). In control animals, the responses to maximal stimulation consisted of a fast and a slow component; nonylvanylamide-pretreatment abolished the slow component of the response. Because of the absence of the slow phase in the responses of nonylvanylamide-treated animals, the overall duration of the responses in these animals was shorter. Although vagal stimulation had minimal effects on the airway smooth muscle, its cardiovascular effects were evident by the fall in MABP and the decrease in HR observed even during submaximal stimulation when no pulmonary effects were apparent (see Figure 4.22).



١.



Figure 4.20 Effects of maximal vagal stimulation in vehicle- and nonylvanylamide-treated affimals.



71

Figure 4.21 Increases in tracheal pressure (TP) in response to maximal vagal nerve stimulation before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and attopine (0.5 mg/kg) in a nonylvanylamide treated animal.

»'



Figure 4.22 Pulmonary and cardiovascular effects of supramaximal stimulation in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg).

Nonylvanylamide (2 μ g/kg i.v.) did not increase baseline values of R and E in nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals. At higher doses (>16 μ g/kg), only small, or no, increases in R and E were observed.

4.3.2.1 Effects of gallamine and pancuronium

After injection of gallamine (5 mg/kg), stimulation-induced increases in R and E were potentiated and reached levels similar to those of vehicle-treated controls. Figures 4.23 and 4.24 show the typical increases in R and E in response to maximal and supramaximal stimulation respectively, before and after gallamine and atropine in a nonylvanylamide-pretreated animal. Potentiation of the responses to submaximal stimulation also occurred in nonylvanylamide-treated animals, but these were not quantified. As in the control animals, gallamine abolished the bradycardia that accompanied stimulation. Figure 4.25 summarizes the effects of gallamine and atropine, on increases in R and E induced by maximal stimulation in 4 nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals.

Experiments with pancuronium yielded results similar to those with gallamine (see Figure 4:26). However, the potentiation of the responses was smaller in magnitude.

Atropine (0.5 mg/kg) abolished the vagally-induced increases in R and E in nonylvanylamide-treated animals, unlike in the controls in which responses were only reduced.

4.3.2.2 Effects of exogenous MCh

Exogenous MCh 2 and 4 μ g/kg, induced similar effects in nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals as in the controls: R and E were increased and bradycardia and hypotension were induced. Figure 4.19 shows the tracheal pressure and blood pressure effects of MCh 4 μ g/kg in a vehicle-pretreated animal and a nonylvanylamide-pretreated animal. The effects of MCh in control and nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals are summarized in Figure 4.27. The changes in R







Figure 4.24 Increases in R and E in response to supramaximal stimulation before and after gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and atropine (0.5 mg/kg) in a nonvivanylamide treated animal.

 ϕ





and E induced by MCh are not significantly different between these 2 groups of animals,

4,3.2.3 Effects of hexamethonium

Hexamethonium (2.5 mg/kg) abolished bronchoconstriction induced by vagal stimulation in animals pretreated with nonylvanylamide (2 experiments). Figure 4.28 is a tracheal pressure tracing showing the effect of maximal vagal nerve stimulation before and after hexamethonium.

4.3.3 Experiments on the inhibitory NANC system

These experiments were conducted on nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals to abolish any interference from the excitatory NANC system, Animals underwent vagotomy and glossopharyngealotomy. These procedures had minimal effects on baseline values of R and E. Stimulation of the vagi induced increases in R and E that were abolished by giving atropine (0,5 mg/kg). Propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) was administered to these atropinized animals to block any effects of circulating catecholamines. This agent did not potentiate responses to stimulation significantly. Serotonin was infused to increase values of R and E to about 200% above baseline. Maximal and supramaximal stimulation then resulted in a small initial increase in R and E, followed by little or no decrease below baseline values, i.e. no significant bronchodilation occurred in the airways. The maximal decrease in R observed in one animal was about 10%. The other 3 animals failed to demonstrate any significant decrease in the values of R and E in response to nerve stimulation. An additional dose of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) abolished the initial increases in R and E. The infusion of serotonin induced an initial transient fall in MABP followed by an increase to above baseline values. Hexamethonium (2.0 mg/kg) abolished the small decrease noted in response to vagal stimulation in animals given atropine and propranolol. VIP was infused as a test relaxant, and its effects on bronchoconstriction induced by vagal stimulation were quantified. This agent did not block vagally-induced bronchoconstriction in these animals.



Figure 4.27 increases in R, and E induced by M($(2 \text{ and } 4 \mu g/kg)$ in (A) vehicle- and (B), nonylvanylamide-treated animals. (p<0.05; n=4).

80

CONTROL HEXAMETHONIUM NS 40 cm H₂0

60 s

Figure 4.28 Changes in tracheal pressure (TP) induced by maximal stimulation before and after hexamethonium (2.5 mg/kg) in a nonylvanylamide-treated animal.

4.4 Time course of effects of nonylyanylamide-pretreatment

The time course of the effects of nonylvanylamide-pretreatment on pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation and to bronchospastic drugs were studied in animals 2, 8, 16, 32, and 64 days after treatment, and compared to the pulmonary responses of vehicle-pretreated controls to similar stimuli. The bronchospastic drugs injected were MCh (2 and 4 μ g/kg). Hist (2 and 4 μ g/kg), and SP (4 and 8 μ g/kg).

4,4,1 Vehicle-pretreated animals

4,4,1,1 Responses to nerve stimulation

These responses were similar in all the vehicle treated groups of animals. However, the potentiation of increases in F in response to submaximal stimulation by gallamine was significantly greater in the group of animals used 2 days after treatment. The increases in R and E in response to submaximal and maximal stimulation were not enhanced significantly by gallamine in most of the control groups. Increases in R and E seen in all groups were significantly reduced by atropine and responses to submaximal stimulation were virtually abolished. Figures 4,29 and 4,30 summarize the results obtained with submaximal and maximal stimulation respectively. R and E were increased by approximately 100% and 200% during submaximal and maximal stimulation respectively. After atropine (0.5 mg/kg), peak response times were significantly delayed.

4.4.1.2 Responses to bronchospastic drugs

MCh, Hist and SP (i,v.) all increased R and E. The increases were prompt in onset and reached peak values within 30 s after injection, before slowly decreasing to baseline. All 3 agents also induced hypotension. The hypotension associated with MCh and Hist injections recovered within 2 min, but that caused by SP lasted for 15-20 min. Increases in R and E were unaltered after giving gallamine in all groups of control animals. Atropine, as expected, blocked the effects of MCh but failed to alter the)







.-83

À

4

Figure 4.30 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to maximal vagal stimulation in vehicle-treated groups. (n=4 for each group).

responses to Hist and SP. Figures 4.31, 4.32, and 4.33 summarize the results obtained with these agents in all the vehicle-pretreated groups of control animals.

4.4.2 Nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals

4.4.2.1 Responses to nerve stimulation

There were no differences in pulmonary responses elicited, by vagal stimulation among all the groups of animals treated with nonylvanylamide for different durations. In all groups, stimulation produced greater changes in the R than E values

After gallamine, stimulation-induced increases in R and E were greatly potentiated. However, animals used 2 days after nopylyanylamide-treatment did not show the same degree of potentiation of increases in R as the other nonylyanylamide-treated groups. After gallamine, increases in R and E reached peak values similar to those of control animals after the same drug. Vagally-induced increases in R and E were abolished by atropine in these nonylyanylamide-pretreated animals, unlike in the controls in which there was only a partial reduction. Responses to maximal and supramaximal stimulation did not differ significantly. Figures 4.34 and 4.35 summarize the results obtained withmaximal and supramaximal vagal nerve stimulation in these animals.

4.4.2.2 Responses to bronchospastic drugs

Results obtained with the bronchospastic agents were generally similar to those obtained from vehicle-treated controls; responses were neither potentiated nor decreased by gallamine at all times post-freatment, and atropine abolished only the responses to MCh. No evidence of supersensitivity to any of these agents were observed. Figure 4.36, 4.37, and 4.38 summarize the results obtained with these agents.











Figure 4.34 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to maximal vagal stimulation in nonylvanylamide greated groups. (n=4 for each group).



Figure 4.35 Effects of an injection of gallamine (5.0 mg/kg) and a subsequent injection of atropine (0.5 mg/kg) on increases in R and E to supramaximal vagal stimulation in nonylvanylamide-treated groups. (n=4 for each group).






5. DISCUSSION

The objective of the first part of this research was to determine whether the efferent parasympathetic innervation to the lungs contained presynaptic muscarinic receptors that modulated the release of neurotransmitter. Presynaptic muscarinic receptors modulating ACh release have been described in the myenteric plexus of guinea pigs (Kilbinger, 1984a,b; Fosbraey & Johnson, 1980, 1982), and I postulated that similar receptors might exist in guinea-pig lungs.

— I began my work by characterizing the responses to electrical stimulation of the distal ends of the cut cervical vagus nerves. These experiments were conducted in normal (untreated) guinea pigs, and in animals treated with nonylvanylamide or the vehicle used to dissolve the nonylvanylamide (controls). In normal guinea pigs, vagal stimulation induced bronchoconstriction evidenced as marked increases in values of R and E from baseline. The increases were rapid in onset and peaked during or just after nerve stimulation. Nerve stimulation also induced bradycardia and hypotension. The size of the increases in R and E observed depended upon several factors. Unilateral stimulation induced much smaller increases in R and E than bilateral stimulation, Bilateral stimulation was used for the rest of the experiments because alrway responses were larger, and any "buffering" action due to *pendelluft* would be absent. Also, any variation that might arise from regional and lateral differences in the distribution of the vagal innervation to the lungs would be eliminated. Evidence of vagal crossover is lacking in guinea pigs (see Goel, 1986), however, Olsen *et al.* (1965) detected a small amount of crossover in dogs, but only after animals were treated with a cholinesterase inhibitor.

Increases in R and E were dependent upon the strength of the electrical stimulus and it was possible to induce submaximal or maximal responses that had different characteristics. Thus, submaximal stimulation elicited responses that were blocked by hexamethonium (5.0 and 10.0 mg/kg), mecamylamine (1.0 and 2.0 mg/kg), and by atropine (0.5 mg/kg). The β -blocker propranolol (2.0 mg/kg) increased responses but the increases were not statistically

significant. These findings show that submaximal stimulation induces "classical" efferent parasympathetic effects that involve a ganglionic relay and muscarinic receptors. Endogenous or exogenous β -tone is not an important factor in determining the size of the responses. Interestingly, when the vagi were stimulated submaximally the percentage increase in R was always greater than the percentage increase in E. This implies that greater changes occurred in the "large" rather than the "small" airways (Nadel *et al.*, 1971), and this matches the distribution of the parasympathetic innervation of the airway's (Barnes *et al.*, 1983a,b). However, it is important to point out that the technique used to measure R and F does not differentiate flow rate, volume, and pressure signals into the two parameters absolutely; considerable overlap exists between these measurements.

Maximal vagal stimulation induced prompt increases in R and E that peaked during stimulation and were of longer duration than those seen after submaximal nerve stimulation. The increases were reduced, but not abolished, by atropine, and were unchanged after propranolol. The ganglionic blockers hexamethonium and mecamylamine, only reduced the size of the responses. Interestingly, both hexamethonium and mecamylamine altered baseline values of R and E. Mecamylamine increased baseline values of both R and E, while hexamethonium only increased that of E. Examination of the time course of the responses after atropine revealed: (a) that responses now reached a maximum after nerve stimulation ceased, and (b) that most of the bronchoconstriction that had occurred during nerve stimulation was eliminated by the drug. Thus, the responses to nerve stimulation appear to comprise a fast phase that is blocked by giving atropine, and a slow phase that peaks after stimulation ceases and is resistant to block by atropine. Ganglionic blockers produced similar effects, abolishing the fast phase and leaving the slow phase intact. After ganglionic blockers, attopine induced an additional small decrease in the response to nerve stimulation. Goel (1986) and others (Lundberg & Saria, 1982; Lundberg et al., 1983b) have suggested that the slow response results from the release of peptide(s) from vagal afferent endings via antidromic electrical stimulation. Our findings support this suggestion. Antagonists to SP

••

reduced the responses to nerve stimulation in animals pretreated with atropine and mepyramine. Thus, $[D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}]$ -SP eliminated the increases in R but not those in E, $[D-Arg^1, D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}, Leu^{11}]$ -SP reduced increases in both R and E. $[D-Arg^1, D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}, Leu^{11}]$ -SP reduced increases in both R and E. $[D-Arg^1, D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}, Leu^{11}]$ -SP is specific for SP-P receptors and $[D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}]$ -SP is specific for SP-F receptors and $[D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}]$ -SP is specific for SP-F receptors and $[D-Pro^2, D-Trp^{2+2}]$ -SP is specific for SP-F receptors are involved in the pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation.

The inability of these antagonists to SP to induce complete block of the responses induced by stimulation could have several explanations. One possible explanation is the antagonists are far from ideal or "pure" (see Karlson *et al.*, 1984; Post *et al.*, 1985; Folkers *et al.*, 1985). They possess some agonist activity and also release histamine from mast cells. Theodorsson-Norheim *et al.* (1985) and Hua *et al.* (1985) have shown that there are other peptides, in addition to SP, present in capsaicin-sensitive neurons. The effects of these peptides (if released) may not have been blocked by the SP antagonists used in our studies.

It is possible that more than one peptide is released from vagal afferents during stimulation. Immunohistochemical studies have shown that SP-immunoreactive material coexists with calcitonin. gene-related peptide-immunoreactive (CGRP-IR) material in capsaicin-sensitive afferents in the lung (Lundberg *et al.*, 1985). CGRP is a more potent constrictor of human airway smooth muscle than SP (Palmer *et al.*, 1985).

It is clear that responses induced by submaximal stimulation differ from those induced by maximal nerve stimulation in that they lack the delayed phase. This finding implies that a 'certain threshold has to be reached before the release of peptides can_{f} be evoked. The submaximal stimulation parameters used were presumably subthreshold for peptide release because the responses elicited were of cholinergic origin as they were abolished by atropine. However, it is possible for SP released during stimulation to act both directly on the smooth muscle and indirectly via cholinergic neurons. In this case, atropine would block both the neuromodulatory effects of SP and the effects of ACh. However, this appears to be unlikely because increases in R and E induced by SP⁹ i.v. before and after atropine were not

significantly different. Thus, the effects of SP on airway smooth muscle appear to involve only direct actions of SP on SP-P and SP-E receptors — indirect effects could not be detected in this preparation.

The vagus nerve should contain (at least) 3 separate groups of nerve fibers: parasympathetic efferent, NANC efferent, and afferent. The first two groups contain a ganglionic relay. My findings support the existence of all 3 groups. Thus, results from experiments with submaximal and maximal stimulation, atropine, and ganglionic blockers clearly demonstrate the existence of the classical parasympathetic efferent pathway. Effects mediated via NANC inhibitory efferent fibers are difficult to demonstrate (see Results and later in this discussion), however, our findings with ganglionic blockers offer indirect evidence of their existence. These findings imply that the increases in R and F observed in response to vagal stimulation represent the arithmetic sum of contractile and relaxant effects on airway smooth muscle. However, NANC-tone cannot be overly important or easy to detect in this preparation because atropine induces only small statistically insignificant decreases in baseline values of R and E. However, as my preparations have low tone, it would be difficult to demonstrate additional relaxation and thus distinguish NANC inhibitory effects from the loss of cholinergic excitatory effects.

As stated earlier, both submaximal and maximal nerve stimulation induced bradycardia and hypotension. The former was abolished by atropine and ganglionic blockers, however, some hypotension persisted to nerve stimulation. This atropine-resistant hypotension was quite marked in most animals. It probably represents the systemic depressor response to SP and/or related peptides released via antidromic stimulation of afferents. Doses of atropine and ganglionic blockers required to eliminate the bradycardia were much lower than those necessary to eliminate the airway responses to vagal stimulation. This implies possible differences in the accessibility of the antagonists to their site of action, or alternatively, that pulmonary ganglia and muscarinic receptors on airway smooth muscle are resistant to the blockers used. In animals given vehicle 7-8 days before experiment, pulmonaty and circulatory responses to vagal stimulation were essentially the same as those seen in untreated control animals. These responses were not characterized in the detail set out above. Responses in nonylvanylamide-treated animals were characterized in detail, Submaximal vagal stimulation failed to elicit any pulmonary responses but still induced bradycardia and hypotension. Maximal or supramaximal stimulation induced small pulmonary responses that peaked during stimulation, and were abolished by atropine and ganglionic blockers. Responses appeared to consist entirely of the fast phase, no slow peptidergic phase was apparent. Pretreatment with capsaicin results in the long term loss of SP-like immunoreactivity from primary sensory nerves in guinea pigs (Papka *et al.*, 1984). Thus, capsaicin-treatment appears to have eliminated the peptidergic slow phase of the pulmonary response to vagal stimulation.

The reduction in the size of the pulmonary responses we observed has been reported by others (Lundberg & Saria, 1982; Martling *et al.*, 1984). It does not appear to arise via alteration of post-synaptic cholinergic mechanisms as responses to exogenous MCh were unchanged. Postsynaptic SP-receptors are probably not involved since pulmonary responses to exogenous SP were unchanged and similar to those of the control animals. This also implies that SP has no "normal" transmitter role involving airway smooth muscle for, if this were the case, one would have expected to observe supersensitivity to SP.

In nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals, administration of ganglion blockers did not increase baseline values of E. by contrast with normals. This implies that nonylvanylamide treatment eliminated the NANC inhibitory transmitter(s) as well as SP and SP-related peptides. If this is so, then the nonylvanylamide-treated guinea pig may well represent an ideal' model for studying the efferent parasympathetic nervous system to' the lungs. The peptidergic excitatory slow-phase and any NANC inhibitory effects are apparently eliminated by this treatment, leaving only the atropine-sensitive, parasympathetic efferent system intact.

Unfortunately, the action of capsaicin is not restricted to the peptidergic efferents and afferents in the vagal nerves supplying the airways, for capsaicin pretreatment significantly

reduced the cholinergic parasympathetic component — pulmonary responses were 10-20% of those seen in controls. This effect has been reported by Martling and coworkers (1984). Papka and coworkers (1981) have also reported that capsaicin-pretreatment induced a loss of acetylcholinesterase-containing nerve fibers in the heart. This does not necessarily mean that efferent cholinergic nerves are altered in some way by capsaicin because sensory nerves may also contain acetylcholinesterases. The responses to exogenous MCh were similar to those of control animals, in agreement with the findings of Martling and coworkers (1984). Thus, capsaicin-pretreatment does not alter the integrity of the alrway smooth muscle or its muscarinic receptors, and any change brought about is probably of neural origin.

After characterizing the bronchoconstrictor responses in guinea pigs to vagal nerve-Buimulation, I determined the effects of some selective antimuscatinic agents, namely gallamine and pancuronium, on vagally-mediated bronchoconstriction. These agents are curare-like neuromuscular blockers, routinely used in surgical procedures to relax skeletal muscles, Their cardioselective antimuscarinic effects are well known (Riker & Wescoe, 1951). Fryer and Maclagan (1984) and Blaber *et al.* (1985) have reported that gallamine potentiated bronchoconstriction induced by vagal stimulation. I examined the effects of gallamine, pancuronium, and decamethonium first in normal (untreated) animals to verify the reported results. Decamethonium, a depolarizing neuromuscular blocking agent, was used as a control drug.

My findings on vagal stimulation and the effects of gallamine concur with those of Fryer and Maclagan (1984). However, these workers recorded bronchoconstriction as an increase in the tracheal pressure over the basal insufflation pressure. This method is not as sensitive as the one used in our laboratories and it does not differentiate between constriction in the large and the small airways. Furthermore, they used only submaximal stimulation parameters (responses were abolished by atropine), and they did not examine effects of gallamine on responses to maximal stimulation. The release of noncholinergic excitatory mediators via antidromic stimulation of vagal afferents would seem unlikely in their case.

The ability of gallamine and pancuronium to increase pulmonary responses to nerve stimulation incronalvanylamide-treated animals is striking. In these animals, either drug restored the responses to maximal nerve stimulation to levels that approximated those seen in vehicle-treated controls after gallamine or pancuronium. Although the ability of capsaicin to reduce pulmonary responses to nerve stimulation is well-known, this is the first time that a means of (apparently) increasing this effect has been described. Gallamine and pancuronium also increase responses to nerve stimulation in normal and vehicle-treated control animals, however the effect is less marked than in nonylvanylamide-treated animals and difficult to interpret because of the complex nature of the response to nerve stimulation in control animals.

Gallamine's effects could arise via several possible mechanisms, alone or in combination. These will be discussed in a sequence that ends with a consideration of the effects of the drug at presynaptic, release-modulating muscarinic receptors.

Gallamine may have significant anticholinesterase activity (see Bowman & Ránd, 1980). Thus, gallamine's ablility to enhance responses to nerve stimulation could arise by actions that prolong the half-life of acetylcholine released by nerve endings. If this were so, then exogenously applied cholinergic muscarinic agonists such as MCh should also induce increased effects after gallamine; however, this did not occur. Responses to MCh were similar before and after gallamine in normal and vehicle-treated control, and in nonylvanylamide-treated animals. Therefore, it is unlikely that gallamine acted via this mechanism.

Gallamine's effects could arise via a sympatholytic effect that eliminated β -tone in the airways. There is some evidence that suggests that gallamine has sympatholytic effects on the cardiovascular system (Bowman & Rand, 1980), though the drug's effects were small. In my experiments, β -tone in the airways is minimal as evidenced by the inability of propranolof to enhance airway responses to vagal stimulation and drugs, in control and nonylvanylamide-treated animals. Also, pretreatment of animals with either guanethidine or propranolol failed to prevent gallamine's ability to enhance airway responses to nerve

12.00

stimulation. Thus, it is very unlikely that gallamine has any significant blocking activity on the sympathetic nervous system or on catecholamines released from extrapulmonary sites. There is a remote possibility that gallamine may affect α -receptors, Richardson (1979, 1983) have described a sympathetic innervation to the peribronchial plexuses in several species, However, there are no reports of gallamine possessing α -adrenoceptor blocking activity in the literature, so I elected not to pursue this aspect further.

Gallamine could also be selectively blocking the NANC inhibitory system in the lungs. If gallamine had this action, then administering this drug should increase baseline values of R and E — similar to findings after giving hexamethonium and mecamylamine. However, gallamine had no significant effect on baseline values of R and E and did not enhance responses to injected agonists. It is possible that gallamine enhances NANC excitatory effects in the airways. To test this hypothesis, I treated animals with atropine and then determined the effects of gallamine on the slow phase of the airways' responses to vagal stimulation. Responses were unaltered by gallamine. If gallamine's effects on the excitatory NANC system are mediated via muscarinic receptors, this result would have been expected. To test this possibility. I treated animals with mecamylamine to eliminate the cholinergic fast phase of responses, and to abolish any inhibitory NANC effects. Gallamine had no potentiating effect on the slow phase in these experiments, and I concluded that this drug could not be acting to enhance the effects of the excitatory NANC system in the airways:

This leaves consideration of the actions of gallamine on nicotinic and muscarinic receptors in the cholinergic efferent excitatory and the inhibitory NANC pathways. Could gallamine induce potentiation via selective enhancement or blockade of ganglionic nicotinic receptors? This seems highly unlikely. Gallamine's potentiating effects are confined to the fast "cholinergic" phase of the response to vagal stimulation, and, as discussed above, there is no evidence of selective block of the inhibitory NANC system via its ganglia. Though the possibility has not been totally excluded, it does appear remote. Thus, gallamine must act at receptors at synapses in the parasympathetic efferent ganglia, or at post-ganglionic

neuron/smooth muscle junctions, Because I stimulated only preganglionic fibers, I am unable to distinguish between these two possibilities. I have shown that muscarinic receptors must be involved — atropine blocked gallamine's effects — though this could represent simply postsynaptic blockade. However, the likely site of action of gallamine is the muscarinic receptor. The bradycardia induced by both vagal stimulation and ACh or MCh was abolished by gallamine — gallamine potentiated only the pulmonary responses to vagal stimulation and not those to exogenous cholinergic agonists. This indicates that the pulmonary effects of gallamine are separate from its cardiovascular effects, and that different populations of " muscarinic receptors are involved. It also suggests that the potentiation is mediated neurally and that the site of action is not the postsynaptic muscarinic receptors on the airway smooth, muscle, However, gallamine could still act on postsynaptic receptors via an allosteric mechanism. It is known to bind to a second binding site distinct from the ligand binding site. By doing so; it may perhaps modulate the effects of ACh. However, this is an unlikely mechanism since gallamine did not potentiate the effects of exogenous ACh or MCh. The postsynaptic receptors mediate constriction, and their blockade would only result in a reduction and not increase in bronchoconstriction. Thus, the muscarinic receptors involved are probably located on nerve terminals.

Gallamine could produce potentiation by blocking either excitatory muscarinic receptors in the inhibitory sympathetic neurons supplying the lungs, or by blocking inhibitory muscarinic receptors in parasympathetic neurons to airway smooth muscle. The former possibility can be excluded by the lack of effect of guanethidine and propranolol on the pulmonary effects of gallamine (see above), the latter possibility is more likely. Release-modulating muscarinic receptors are present in the parasympathetic ganglia of cat bladder (Gallagher *et al.*, 1982) and in parasympathetic nerve terminals in guinea-pig ileum (Fosbraey & Johnson, 1980,1982; Kilbinger, 1983,1984; Kilbinger & Wessler, 1980). However, the actions of gallamine on these receptors have not been tested.

Gallamine and pancuronium have been shown to be at least 10 times more active on presynaptic muscarinic receptors than on postsynaptic receptors in the saphenous veins of dogs (Vercruysse et al., 1979). ACh has 2 actions on this preparation; a direct action on smooth muscle cells to cause contraction — an effect mediated by postjunctional muscarinic receptors (Vanhoutte, 1977; Vanhoutte & Shepherd, 1973), and an inhibitory action on the output of noradrenaline released from adrenergic nerve endings - an effect mediated by presynaptic release-inhibiting muscarinic receptors (Vanhoutte, 1977). In guinea-pig airways, presynaptic muscarinic receptors may decrease the evoked delease of ACh during stimulation through a negative feedback mechanism. A nonselective muscarinic antagonist such as atropine would be expected to block all muscarinic receptors regardless of their locations. This would account for the lack of effect of gallamine in atropinized animals. Gallamine selectively blocks the presynaptic muscarinic receptors and impairs the negative feedback mechanism thus causing an exaggeration of bronchospastic responses during stimulation. The fact that gallamine slightly decreased the increases in R and \mathbf{E} to exogenous MCh suggests that some postsynaptic receptors were blocked by this agent. However, at the dose of gallamine used, the postsynaptic effects were minimal. The exact location of these receptors on parasympathetic nerves has, not been determined. They could be on the terminals of either pre- or postganglionic nerve fibers, or both (see Fig. 5.1). Maclagan et al. (1985) and Faulkner et al. (1986) have shown that inhibitory muscarinic receptors are present in the postganglionic parasympathetic nerves innervating both the cervical trachea and smaller conducting airways of the guinea pig. However, they could not rule out their presence on preganglionic nerve fibers.

Additional evidence supporting the hypothesis that in guinea pigs presynaptic muscarinic receptors modulate ACh release in response to nerve stimulation is supplied by considering the differential effects of gallamine, pancuronium, and decamethonium. Gallamine and pancuronium increased responses to nerve stimulation in control and nonylvanylamide-treated animals; decamethonium had no potentiating activity. Thus, this



Figure 5.1 Possible locations of presynaptic muscarinic receptors.

 \mathcal{O}

potentiating action appears unrelated to the neuromuscular blocking activity of the 3 drugs. In addition, the relative activities of gallamine and pancuronium in my system mirror those seen in other systems with better defined muscarinic receptors such as the guinea-pig lleum.

The enhancement of increases in E by gallamine was greater than that of increases in R. This could mean that small airways are affected to a greater degree than the large airways. As mentioned earlier, the values of R and E computed are not the "true R" and "true E" since there is some overlap between these 2 parameters.

How capsaicin reduces the cholinergic component of bronchoconstriction is not known. However, it does not appear to involve the degeneration of cholinergic nerves, the alteration of choline-acetyltransferase activity, or changes in the affinity or numbers of muscarinic receptors (Martling *et al.*, 1984), Barthó and Vizi (1985) reported that capsaicin releases ACh from the myenteric plexus of guinea pigs, Their results suggest the existence of capsaicin-sensitive nerve endings capable of activating intrinsic cholinergic neurons.

Perhaps a more subtle change was effected, and this was not reflected in any of the variables measured. Since I have been able to enhance the pulmonary cholinergic responses to vagal stimulation to levels similar to those of the vehicle-treated controls, the effect of nonylvanylamide on this pathway is potentially reversible. It is possible that honylvanylamide increased the affinity or the numbers of presynaptic muscarinic receptors on the nerve endings, thus reducing the pulmonary responses to stimulation. A similar effect would result from the reduction in affinity or numbers of postsynaptic muscarinic receptors on airway smooth muscle, but this is not likely because exogenous MCh elicited responses of similar magnitude to the controls. Perhaps nonylvanylamide induced an allosteric change in the -receptor binding site that locked the conformation of the receptor into a "permanently" activated state. Gallamine, by binding to a second binding site, could alter the conformation and reverse this activated state, but still prevent the binding of ACh. Thus, the cholinergic response to vagal-nerve stimulation would be enhanced and the effects of nonylvanylamide on the cholinergic pathway reversed. The existence of the second binding site on the muscarinic

receptor has prompted Birdsall and coworkers (1984) to suggest that it might be a means of selectively 'tuning' a functioning receptor by modulation of the action of neuronally released ACh.

The objective of the second part of this research was to determine the duration of the effects of nonylvanylamide pretreatment on airway responses of guinea pigs. The previous experiments were conducted on animals that had been pretreated 7-8 days before the experiments. I wanted to find out whether there is time-related optimal effect of nonylvanylamide. For these experiments, animals were pretreated with either nonylvanylamide or vehicle before experiments, and used 2, 8, 16, 32, and 64 days after treatment. Each group of vehicle or nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals consisted of at least 4 animals. The inhibitory effects of nonylvanylamide on fesponses to vagal stimulation were examined in treated animals. and compárisons were made among the groups treated for the various durations. The degree of restoration of responses by gallamine, and their sensitivity to at bonchoconstriction produced by MCh, Hist, and SP was also quantified in these animals before and after the administration of gallamine and atropine.

The results show that the effects of nonylvanylamide on the cholinergic and peptidergic components of vagally-induced bronchoconstriction are rapid in onset and long term, lasting for at least 64 days. The effect on the cholinergic pathway could be reversed by gallamine throughout this period. There was no major difference in the responses to nerve stimulation among all except one of the groups of nonylvanylamide-pretreated animals. The group used after 2 days contained 2 animals (out of 4) that did not demonstrate the same degree of inhibition of responses as the rest of the nonylvanylamide-treated animals. This can mean either that the long term effects of nonylvanylamide are not always evident after 2 days of treatment, or that these 2 animals were not properly desensitized. In all these experiments, the success rate of desensitization is not always 100%, and for this reason a large dose of nonylvanylamide (16 μ g/kg) was injected before all experiments to confirm that desensitization had occurred. The effects of nonylvanylamide after 2 days of treatment could

be confirmed by doing more experiments. The receptors for MCh, Hist and SP were functional and unaffected by nonylvanylamide at all times post-treatment.

My results provide inferential evidence for the existence of presynaptic muscarinic receptors that modulate ACh release, on pulmonary vagal nerves. My hypothesis could be strengthened by demonstrating modulation of ACh release in synaptosomes derived from pulmonary vagal nerve endings and by electrophysiological studies, with intracellular recording from isolated pulmonary ganglia. To the best of my knowledge, no work has been published on this topic thus far. Many of my explanations are speculative, but if these receptors really do exist, they could form a basis for the development of therapeutically useful drugs for the treatment of bronchial hyperreactive conditions. The antimuscarinic drugs currently used in the treatment of asthma (atropine sulfate and ipratropium bromide) are potent bronchodilators, but are of limited efficacy and associated with systemic side effects (Gross & Skorodin. 1984). The latter could be attributed to their nonselective action on all muscarinic receptors. Muscarinic agonists with a selective affinity for presynaptic receptors in afrway smooth muscle would exert a specific action and could be more efficaceous and reduce the incidence of side effects seen with the nonselective antagonists. Our nonylvanylamide-treated guinea pig model could be used to screen potentially selective muscarinic agonists for pulmonary vagal presynaptic receptors, and also antagonists for postsynaptic receptors, since it appears to be comprised exclusively of the classical parasympathetic pathway.

BIBLIOGRAPHY

ADRIAN, E.D. (1933). Afferent impulses in the vagus and their effect on respiration. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 79, 332-358.

AGOSTINI, E., CHINNOCK, J.E., DALY, M. de B. & MURRAY, J.G. (1957), Functional and histochemical studies of the vagus nerve and its branches to the heart, lungs, and abdominal viscera in the cat, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 135, 182-205.

ALTOSE, M.D. (1980). Pulmonary mechanics. In: Assessment of Pulmonary Function, ed. Fishman, A.P., pp. 153-166 (New York; McGraw-Hill).

ASCHER, P., LARGE, W.A. & RANG, H.P. (1979). Studies on the mechanism of action of acetylcholine antagonists on rat parasympathetic ganglion cells, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 295, 139-170.

BAKER, D.G., BASBAUM, C.B., HERBERT, D.A. & MITCHELL, R.A. (1983). Transmission in airway ganglia of ferrets. Inhibition by norepinephrine. *Neurosci. Lett.*, **41**, 139-143.

BAKER, D.G., HERBERT, D.A. & MITCHELL, R.A. (1982). Cholinergic neurotransmission in airway ganglia: inhibition by norepinephrine. *Physiologist*, 25, 225.

10

Ľ.

BANDO, T.X., SHINDO, N. & SHIMO, Y. (1973). Non-adrenergic inhibitory nerves in tracheal smooth muscle of guinea pig. Proc. J. Physiol, Soc. Jpn., 35, 508-509.

BARLOW, R.B., BERRY, K.J., GLENTON, P.A.M., NIKOLAOU, N.M. & SOH, K.S. (1976). A comparison of affinity constants for muscarine-sensitive acetylcholine receptors in guinea-pig atrial pacemaker cells at 29°C and in ileum at 29°C and 37°C. Br. J. Pharmacol., 58, 613-620.

BARLOW, R.B., CAULFIELD, M.P., KITCHEN, R., ROBERTS, R.M. & STUBLEY, J.K. (1981). The affinities of pirenzepine and atropine for functional muscarinic receptors in guinea pig atria and ileum. Br. J. Pharmacol., 73, 183P.

BARLOW, R.B. & WESTON-SMITH, P. (1985). The relative potencies of some agonists at M₂ muscarinic receptors in guinea-pig ileum, atria and bronchi. Br. J. Pharmacol., 85, 437-440.

BARNES, P.J. (1984a). Adrenergic receptors of normal and asthmatic airways. Eur. J. Resp. Dis. 65, Suppl. 135, 72-79.

BARNES, P.J. (1984b). Beta-adrenoceptors in lung tissue. In: Beta-adrenoceptors in Asthma, ed. Morley, J., pp. 67-95 (London: Academic Press).

BARNES, P.J. (1984c). The third nervous system in the lung: physiology and clinical perspectives. Thorax, 39, 561-567.

BARNES. P.J., BASBAUM, C.B. & NADEL, J.A. (1983a). Autoradiographic localization of autonomic receptors in airway smooth muscle: marked differences between large and small airways. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 127, 758-762.

- BARNES, P.J. & DIXON, C.M.S. (1984), The effect of inhaled vasoactive intestinal peptide on bronchial reactivity to histamine in humans. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 130, 162-166,
- BARNES, P.J., KARLINER, J.S. & DOLLERY, C.T. (1980). Human lung adrenoceptors studied by radioligand binding. Clin. Sci., 58, 457-461.
- BARNES, P.J., BASBAUM, C.B., NADEL, J.A. & ROBERTS, J.M. (1983b), Pulmonary alpha-adrenoceptors; autoradiographic localization using 'H prazosin, 'Eur, J. Pharmacol., 88, 57-62,
- BARNES, P.J., NADEL, J.A., ROBERTS, J.M. & BASBAUM, C.B. (1983c). Muscarinic receptors in lung and trachea: autoradiographic localization using ['quinuclidinyl' benzilate]. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 86, 103-106.
- BARNES, P.J., NADEL, J.A., SKOOGH, B.-E. & ROBERTS, J.M. (1983d). Characterization of beta-adrenoceptor subtypes in canine airway smooth muscle by radioligand binding and physiologic responses, J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 225, 456-461.
- BARNES, P.J., SKOOGH, B. E., BROWN, J.K. & NADEL, J.A. (1983c). Activation of alpha+adrenergic responses in airway smooth muscle: a post-receptor mechanism, J. Appl. Physiol., 54, 1469-1476.
- BARNES, P.J., SKOOGH, B. E., NADEL, J.A. & ROBERTS, J.M. (1983f). Postsynapticalpha,-adrenoceptors predominate over alpha,-adrenoceptors in canine tracheal smooth muscle and mediate neuronal and hormonal alpha-adrenergic contraction. *Mol. Pharmacol.*, 23, 570-575.
- BARTHO, L. & VIZI, E.S. (1985). Neurochemical evidence for the release of acetylcholine from the guinea-pig ileum myenteric plexus by capsaicin. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 110, 125-127.
- BASBAUM, C.B., UEKI, I., BREZINA, L. & NADEL, J.A. (1981). Tracheal submucosal gland serous cells stimulated in vitro with adrenergic and cholinergic agonists: a morphometric study. Cell Tiss. Res., 220, 481-498.
- BASBAUM, C.B., BARNES, P.J., GRILLO, M.A., WIDDICOMBE, J.H. & NADEL, J.A. (1983). Adrenergic and cholinergic receptors in submucosal glands of the ferret trachea: autoradiographic localization. Eur. J. Resp. Dis., 64, Suppl. 128, 433-435.
- BAUMGARTEN, H.G., HOLSTEIN, A.F. & OWMAN, C.H. (1970). Auerbach's plexus of mammals and man — electron microscopical identification of three different types of neuronal processes in myenteric ganglia of the large intestine from rhesus monkeys, guinea-pigs and man. Z. Zellforsch. Mikrosk. Anat., 106, 376-397.
- BAYLISS, L.E. & ROBERTSON, G.W. (1939). The visco-elastic properties of the lungs. Quart. J. Exp. Physiol., 29, 27-47.
- BELD, A.J., VAN DEN HOVEN, S., WOUTERSE, A.C. & ZEGERS, M.A.P. (1975). Are muscarinic receptors in the central and peripheral nervous 'system different? Eur. J. Pharmacol., 30, 360-363.
- BEVAN, J.A. (1962). Action of lobeline and capsaicine on afferent endings in the pulmonary artery of the cat. Circ. Res., 10, 792-797.

- BHATLA, R., FERGUSON, C.C. & RICHARDSON, J.B. (1980). The innervation of smooth muscle in the primary bronchus of the chicken. Can. J. Physiol. Pharmacol., 58, 310-315.
- BIRDSALL, N.J.M., BURGEN, A.S.V., HAMMER, R., HULME, E.C. & STOCKTON, J. (1980). Pirenzepine — a ligand with original binding properties to muscarinic receptors. Scand, J. Gastroenterol., 15, Suppl. 66, 1-5.
- BIRDSALL, N.J.M. & HULME, F.C. (1983), Muscarinic receptor subclasses, Trends Pharmacol, Sci., 4, 459-463,
- BIRDSALL, N.J.M., BURGEN, A.S.V. & HULME, E.C. (1978). The binding of agonists to brain muscarinic receptors. *Mol. Pharmacol.*, 14, 723-736.
- BLABER, I.,C., FRYER, A.D. & MACLAGAN, J. (1985), Neuronal muscarinic receptors attenuate vagally-induced contraction of feline bronchial smooth muscle. Br. J. Pharmacol., 86, 723-728,
- BORSON, D.B., CHARLIN, M., GOLD, B.D., & NADEL, J.A. (1982). Nonadrenergic noncholinergic nerves mediate secretion of macromolecules by tracheal glands of ferrets. *Fed. Proc.*, 42, 1754.
- BOUSHEY, H.A. (1985). Asthma and bronchial hyperreactivity. Possible role of disturbances in autonomic regulation. Prog. Resp. Res., 19, 124-136 (Basel:Karger).
- BOWMAN, W.C. & RAND, M.J. (1980). Striated muscle and neuromuscular transmission. In: Textbook of Pharmacology (2nd Edition), pp. 17,1-17,56 (Oxford; Bląckwell Scientific Pub.).
- BROWN, D.A., FORWARD, A. & MARSH, S. (1980), Antagonist discrimination between ganglionic and ileal muscarinic receptors. Br, J. Pharmacol., 71, 362-364.
- BROWN, J.R. & HILL, R.G. (1983). Multiple receptors for substance P. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 4, 512-514.
- BUCK, S.H. & BURKS, T.F. (1983). Capsaicin: hot new pharmacological tool. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 4, 84-87.
- BUCK, S.H., DESHMUKH, P.P., YAMAMURA, H.I. & BURKS, T.F. (1981). Thermal analgesia and substance P depletion induced by capsaicin in guinea-pigs. *Neurosci.*, 6, 2217-2222.
- BUCK, S.H., DESHMUKH, P.P., YAMAMURA, H.I. & BURKS, T.F. (1981). Differences between rats and guinea pigs in gastrointestinal and nervous system substance P levels. *Neuropeptides*, 1, 383-389.
- BUCK, S.H., WALSH, J.H., DAVIS, T.P., BROWN, M.R., YAMAMURA, H.I. & BURKS, T.F. (1983). Characterization of the peptide and sensory neurotoxic effects of capsaicin in the guinea pig. J. Neurosci., 3, 2064-2074.
- BURGEN, A.S.V. (1984). Muscarinic receptors an overview. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., Suppl. January 1984, 1-3.
- BURKS, T.F., BUCK, S.H. & MILLER, M.S. (1985). Mechanisms of depletion of substance P by capsaicin. Fed. Proc., 44, 2531-2534.

BURNSTOCK, G. (1972), Purinergic nerves, Pharm. Rev., 24, 509-581,

- CABEZAS, G.A., GRAF, P.D. & NADEL, J.A. (1971), Sympathetic versus parasympathetic nervous regulation of airways in dogs, J. Appl. Physiol., 31, 651-655.
- CAMERON, A.C., JOHNSON, C.F., KIRKPATRICK, C.T. & KIRKPATRICK, M.C.A. (1983), The quest for the inhibitory neurotransmitter in bovine tracheal smooth muscle, *Quart*, J. Exp. Physiol., 68, 413-426.
- CAMPBELL, G. (1971). Autonomic innervation of the lung musculature of a toad (Bufo marinus). Comp. Gen. Pharmacol., 2, 281-286.
- CARLSTEN, A., FOLKOW, B, & HAMBERGER, C.-A. (1957), Cardiovascular effects of direct vagal stimulation in man. Acta Physiol, Scand., 41, 68-76,
- CARLYLE, R.F. (1963). The mode of action of neostigmine and physostigmine on the guinea pig trachealis muscle. Br. J. Pharmacol., 21, 137-149.
- CAULFIELD, M. & STRAUGHAN, D.W. (1983). Muscarinic receptors revisited. Trends Neurosci., 6, 73-75.
- CHENG, J.B. & TOWNLEY, R.G. (1982), Comparison of muscarinic and beta-adrenergic receptors between bovine peripheral lung and tracheal smooth muscles: a striking difference. Life Sci., 30, 2079-2086.
- CHESROWN, S.E., VENUGOPALAN, C.S., GOLD, W.M. & DRAZEN, J.M. (1980). In vivo demonstration of nonadrenergic inhibitory innervation of the guinea pig trachea. J. Clin. Invest., 65, 314-320.
- CHURCH, M.K. & HOLGATE, S.T. (1986). Adenosine and asthma. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 7, 49-50.
- CLARK, A.L. & MITCHELSON, F. (1976). The inhibitory effect of gallamine on muscarinic receptors. Br. J. Pharmacol., 58, 323-331.
- COBURN, R.F. & TOMITA, T. (1973). Evidence for nonadrenergic inhibitory nerves in the guinea-pig trachealis muscle. Am. J. Physiol., 224, 1072-1080.
- COHEN, S. (1979). Motor disorders of the esophagus. N. Eng. J. Med., 301, 184-192.
- COLEBATCH, H.J.H. & HALMAGYI, D.F.J. (1963). Effect of vagotomy and vagates stimulation on lung mechanics and circulation. J. Appl. Physiol., 18, 881-887.
- COLEMAN, R.A. & LEVY, G.P. (1974). Non-adrenergic inhibitory nervous pathway in guinea pig trachea. Br. J. Pharmacol., 52, 167-174.
- COLERIDGE, H.M. & COLERIDGE, J.C.G. (1977). Impulse activity in afferent vagal C-fibres with endings in the intrapulmonary airways of dogs. *Resp. Physiol.*, 29, 125-142.
- COLERIDGE, J.C.G. & COLERIDGE, H.M. (1984). Afferent vagal C fibre innervation of the lungs and airways and its functional significance. *Rev. Physiol. Biochem. Pharmacol.*, 99, 1-110.

COLERIDGE, J.C.G. & COLERIDGE, H.M. (1985). Lower respiratory tract afferents stimulated by inhaled irritants. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 131, S51-S54.

- COLERIDGE, H.M., COLERIDGE, J.C.G. & KIDD, C. (1965), Pulmonary afferent fibres of small diameter stimulated by capsaicin and by hyperinflation of the lungs, J. Physiol, (Lond.), 179, 248-262.
- COLERIDGE, H.M., COLERIDGE, J.C.G. & ROBERTS, A.M. (1983), Rapid shallow breathing evoked by selective stimulation of airway C fibres in dogs, J. Physiol, (Lond.), 340, 415-433.
- COX, C.P., LERNER, M.R., WELLS, J.H. & SAID, S.I. (1983). Inhaled vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) prevents bronchoconstriction induced by inhaled histamine, Am, Rev. Resp. Dis., 127, 249.
- CUSHLEY, M.J., TATERSFIELD, A.E. & HOLGATE, S.T. (1983), Adenosine antagonism as an alternative mechanism of action of methylxanthines in asthma. *Agents Actions*, 13, Suppl., 109-113.
- DALY, M. de B. & MOUNT, L.E. (1951). The origin, course and nature of broncho-sympathetic nerve of the cat, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 113, 43-62.
- DAHLSTRÖM. A., FUXE, K., HÖKFELT, T. & NORBERG, K.A. (1966), Adrenergic innervation of bronchial muscle of cat, Acta Physiol, Scand., 66, 507-508,
- DALE, H.H. (1914). The action of certain esters and ethers of choline and their relation to muscarine. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 6, 147-190.
- DAS, R.M., JEFFERY, P.K. & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1978). The epithelial innervation of the lower respiratory tract of the cat. J. Anat., 126, 123-131.
- DAVIDSON, J.S., GREENWOOD, B., NAJAFI-FARASHAH, A. & READ, N.W. (1983). The effects of atropine and secoverine on gastric secretion and motility in the mouse isolated stomach. Br. J. Pharmacol., 79, 525-529.
- DAVIS, C., KANNAN, M.S., JONES, T.R. & DANIEL, E.E. (1982). Control of human airway smooth muscle: *in vitro* studies. J. Appl. Physiol., 53, 1080-1087.
- DeKOCK, M.A., NADEL, J.A., ZWI, S., COLEBATCH, H.J.H. & OLSEN, C.R. (1966). New methods for perfusing bronchial arteries: histamine bronchoconstriction and apnea. J. Appl. Physiol., 21, 185-194.
- DEY, R.D., SHANNON, Jr.W.A. & SAID, S.I. (1981). Localization of VIP-immunoreactive nerves in airways and pulmonary vessels of dogs, cats, and human subjects. *Cell Tiss. Res.*, 220, 231-238.
- DIAMOND, L. & O'DONNELL, M. (1980). A nonadrenergic vagal inhibitory pathway to feline airways. Science, 208, 185-188.
- DIAMOND, L., SZAREK, J.L., GILLESPIE, M.N. & ALTIERE, R.J. (1983). In vivo bronchodilator activity of vasoactive intestinal peptide in the cat. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 128, 827-832.
- DIXON, W.E. & BRODIE, T.G. (1903). Contributions to the physiology of the lungs. Part I. The bronchial muscles, their innervation, and the action of drugs upon them. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 29, 97-173.

DOUGLAS, N.J., SUDLOW, M.F. & FLENLEY, D.C. (1979), Effect of an inhaled atropinelike agent on normal airway function, J. Appl. Physiol., 46, 256-262,

EINTHOVEN, W. (1892). Ueber die Wirkung der Bronchialmuskel nach einer neuen Methode untersucht, und über das Asthma nervosum, Arch, Ges, Physiol., 51, 367-445, eited by Dixon & Brodie (1903).

ELFTMAN, A.F. (1943). The afferent and parasympathetic innervation of the lungs and trachea of the dog. Am. J. Anat., 72, 2-28.

FAULKNER, D., FRYER, A.D., & MACLAGAN, J. (1986). Postganglionic muscarinic inhibitory receptors in pulmonary parasympathetic nerves in the guinea-pig. Br. J. Pharmacol., 88, 181-187.

FILLENZ, M. (1970). Innervation of pulmonary and bronchial blood vessels of the dog, J. Anat., 106, 449-461.

FILLENZ, M: & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1972). Receptors of the lungs and airways. In: Handbook of Sensory Physiology, ed. Neil, E., Vol. 3. Pt.1 pp. 81-112 (Heidelberg:Springer-Verlag).

FITZGERALD, M. (1983). Capsaicin and sensory neurones - a review. Pain, 15, 109-130.

FOLKERS, K., ROSELL, S., HÅKANSON, R., CHU, J.-Y., LU, L.-A., LEANDER, S., TANG, P.-F.L. & LJUNGQVIST, A. (1985). Chemical design of antagonists of substance P. In: Tachykinin Antagonists, eds. Håkanson, R. & Sundler, F., pp. 259-266 (Amsterdam:Elsevier).

FOSBRAEY, P. & JOHNSON, E.S. (1980). Release-modulating acetylcholine receptors on cholinergic neurones of the guinea-pig ileum. Br. J. Pharmacol., 68, 289-300.

FOSBRAEY, P. & JOHNSON, E.S. (1982). Presynaptic muscarinic receptors for acetylcholine on cholinergic neurones in the guinea-pig ileum. In: *Presynaptic Receptors: Mechanism and function*, ed. de Belleroche, J., pp. 75-102 (Chichester:Ellis Horwood Ltd.).

FOSTER, R.W. (1966). The nature of the adrenergic receptors of the trachea of the guinea pig. J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 18, 1-12.

FREDHOLM, B.B. (1980). Theophylline actions on adenosine receptors. Eur. J. Resp. Dis., 61, Suppl. 109, 29-36.

FRIGO, G.M., DEL TACCA, M., LECCHINE, S. & CREMA, A. (1973). Some observations on the intrinsic nervous mechanisms in Hirschsprung's disease. Gut, 14, 35-40.

FRYER, A.D. & MACLAGAN, J. (1984). Muscarinic inhibitory receptors in pulmonary parasympathetic nerves in the guinea pig. Br. J. Pharmacol., 83, 973-978.

FURNESS, J.B., PAPKA, R.E., DELLA, N.G., COSTA, M. & ESKAY, R.L. (1982). Substance P-like immunoreactivity in nerves associated with the vascular system of guinea-pigs. Neurosci., 7, 447-459.

- GABELLA, G. (1972). Fine structure of the myenteric plexus in the guinea-pig ileum, J. Anat., 111, 69-97.
- GALLAGHER, J.P., GRIFFITH, W.H. & SHINNICK-GALLAGHER, P. (1982). Cholinergic transmission in cat parasympathetic ganglia. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 332, 473-486.
- GAMSE, R., HOLZER, P. & LEMBECK, F. (1980). Decrease of substance P in primary afferent neurones and impairment of neurogenic plasma extravasation by capsaicin. Br. J. Pharmacol., 68, 207-213.
- GAMSE, R., MOLNAR, A. & LEMBECK, F. (1979). Substance P release from spinal cord slices by capsaicin. Life Sci., 25, 629-636.
- GARDINER, A.J., WOOD, L., GAYRARD, R., MENKES, H. & MACKLEM, P. (1974), Influence of constriction in central or peripheral airways on maximal expiratory flow rates in dogs. J. Appl. Physiol., 36, 554,560.
- GIBSON, S.J., McGREGOR, G., BLOOM, S.R., POLAK, J.M. & WALL, P.D. (1982). Local application of capsaicin to one sciatic nerve of the adult rat induces a marked depletion in the peptide content of the lumbar dorsal horn. *Neurosci.*, 7, 3153-3162.
- GOEL, V. (1986). The role of vagal afferents in the regulation of bronchial smooth muscle tone. Ph.D. Thesis, University of Alberta.
- GOLD, W.M., KESSLER, G.-F. & YU, D.Y.C. (1972). Role of vagus nerves in experimental asthma in allergic dogs. J. Appl. Physiol., 33, 719-725.
- GOYAL, R.K. & RATTAN, S. (1978). Neurohumoral hormonal and drug receptors for the lower esophageal sphincter. Gastroenterology, 74, 598-619.
- GREEN, M. & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1966). The effects of ventilation of dogs with different gas mixtures on airway calibre and lung mechanics. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 186, 363-381.
- GROSS, N.J. & SKORODIN, M.S. (1984). Anticholinergic, antimuscarinic bronchodilators. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 129, 856-870.
- GRUNDSTRÖM, N., ANDERSSON, R.G.G. & WIKBERG, J.E.S. (1981). Prejunctional alpha-2-adrenoceptors inhibit contraction of tracheal smooth muscle by inhibiting cholinergic neurotransmission. Life Sci., 28, 2981-2986.
- GRUNDSTRÖM, N. & ANDERSSON, R.G.G. (1982). Possible presynaptic control of a noncholinergic, nonadrenergic neuronal component by alpha-2-adrenoceptors. Acta Physiol. Scand., Suppl. 508, 151.
- GRUNDSTRÖM, N., ANDERSSON, R.G.G. & WIKBERG, J.E.S. (1984). Inhibition of the excitatory non-adrenergic, non-cholinergic neurotransmission in the guinea-pig tracheo-bronchial tree mediated by alpha-2-adrenoceptors. Acta Pharmacol. Toxicol., 54, 8-14.

GRUNDSTRÖM, N. & ANDERSSON, R.G.G. (1985). In vivo demonstration of alpha-2-adrenoceptor-mediated inhibition of the excitatory non-cholinergic neurotransmission in guinea pig airways. Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 328, 236-240.

- HAHN. H.L., WILSON, A.G., GRAF, P.D., FISCHER, S.P. & NADEL, J.A. (1978), Interaction between serotonin and efferent vagus nerves in dog lungs. J. Appl. Physiol., 44, 144-149.
- HÅKANSON, R., SUNDLER, F. MOGHIMZADEH, E. & LEANDER, S. (1983). Peptide-containing nerve fibres in the airways: distribution and functional implications. *Eur. J. Resp. Dis.*, 64, Suppl. 131, 115-146.
- HALIM, S., KILBINGER, H. & WESSLER, I. (1982). Pirenzepine does not discriminate between pre- and postsynaptic muscarine receptors in the guinea-pig small intestine. Scand. J. Gastroenterol., 17, Suppl. 72, 87-93.
- HALONEN, M., BLOOM, J.W. & YAMAMURA, H. (1986). Characterization of muscarinic receptor subtypes involved in vagally-induced bronchoconstriction. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, Suppl. February 1986, 90.
- HAMASAKI, Y. & SAID, S.I. (1981). Evidence for a nonadrenergic noncholinergic inhibitory nervous system in cat pulmonary artery. Clin. Res., 29, 550A,
- HAMMARSTRÖM, M. & SJÖSTRAND, N.O. (1979), Pathways for excitatory and inhibitory innervation to the guinea-pig tracheal smooth muscle, *Experientia*, 35, 64-65.
- HAMMER, R., BERRIE, C.P., BIRDSALL, N.J.M., BURGEN, A.S.V. & HULME, E.C. (1980). Pirenzepine distinguishes between different subclasses of muscarinic receptors. *Nature (London)*, 283, 90-92.
- HAMMER, R. & GIACHETTI: A. (1984). Selective muscarinic receptor antagonists. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 5, 18-20.
- HEBB, C. (1969). Motor innervation of the pulmonary blood vessels of mammals. In: The Pulmonary Circulation and Interstitial Space, eds. Fishman, A.P. & Hecht, H.H., pp. 195-222 (Chicago: The University of Chicago Press).
- HIRSCHOWITZ, B.I., HAMMER, R., GIACHETTI, A., KEIRNS, J.J. & LEVINE, R.R. (1984). Subtypes of Muscarinic Receptors Proceedings of the International Symposium on Subtypes of Muscarinic Receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, Suppl. January 1984, 1-103.
- HOLZER, P., GAMSE, R. & LEMBECK, F. (1980). Distribution of substance P in the rat gastrointestinal tract lack of effect of capsaicin pretreatment. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 61, 303-307.
- HUA, X.-Y., THEODORSSON-NORHEIM, E., BRODIN, E., LUNDBERG, J.M. & HÖKFELT, T. (1985). Multiple tachykinins (neurokinin A, neuropeptide K and substance P) in capsaicin-sensitive sensory neurons in guinea pig. Regulatory Peptides, 13, 1-19.
- INGRAM, R.H., WELLMAN, J.J., McFADDEN, E.R. & MEAD, J. (1977). Relative contributions of large and small airways to flow limitation in normal subjects before and after atropine and isoproterenol. J. Clin. Invest., 59, 696-703.
- . IRVIN, C.G., BOILEAU, R., TREMBLAY, J., MARTIN, R.R. & MACKLEM, P.T. (1980). Bronchodilatation: noncholinergic, nonadrenergic mediation demonstrated in vivo in the cat. Science, 207, 791-792.

- ITO, Y. & TAKEDA, K. (1982). Non-adrenergic inhibitory nerves and putative transmitters in the smooth muscle of cat'trachea, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 330, 497-511.
- JANCSÓ, G., KIRÁLY, E. & JANCSÓ-GÁBOR, A. (1977). Pharmacologically induced selective degeneration of chemosensitive primary sensory neurones. *Nature (London)*, 270, 741-743,
- JANCSÓ-GÁBOR, A., SZOLCSÁNYI, J. & JANCSÓ, N. (1970), Irreversible impairment of thermoregulation induced by capsaicin and similar pungent substances in rats and guinea pigs. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 206, 495-507.
- JANCSO, G. & KIRALY, E. (1981). Sensory neurotoxins: Chemically induced selective destruction of primary sensory neurons. Brain Res., 210, 83-89.
- JAUP, B.H., STOCKBRÜGGER, R.W. & DOTEVALL, G. (1982). Comparison between the effects of pirenzepine and L-hyoscyamine in man. Scand. J. Gastroenterol., 17, Suppl. 72, 119-123.
- JESSELL, T.M., IVERSON, L.L. & CUELLO, A.C. (1978). Capsaicin-induced depletion of substance P from primary sensory neurons. *Brain Res.*, 152, 183-188.
- JOO, F., SZOLCSÁNYI, J. & JANCSÓ-GÁBOR, A. (1969). Mitochondrial alterations in the spinal ganglion cells of the rat accompanying the long-lasting sensory disturbance induced by capsaicin. Life Sci., 8, 621-626.
- KAMIKAWA, Y. & SHIMO, Y. (1976). Pharmacological differences in non-adrenergic inhibitory response and of ATP-induced relaxations in guinea pig tracheal strip chains. J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 28, 854-855.
- KANNAN, M.S. & DANIEL, E.E. (1980). Structural and functional study of control of canine tracheal smooth muscle. Am. J. Physiol., 238, 27-33.
- KARCZEWSKI, W. & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1969). The effect of vagotomy, vagal cooling and efferent vagal stimulation on breathing and lung mechanics of rabbits. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 201, 259-270.
- KARLSSON, J.-A., FINNEY, M.J.B., PERSSON, C.G.A. & POST, C. (1984). Substance P antagonists and the role of tachykinins in non-cholinergic bronchoconstriction. *Life Sci.*, 5, 2681-2691.
- KARLSSON, J.-A. & PERSSON, C.G.A. (1983). Evidence against vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP) as a dilator and in favour of substance P as a constrictor in airway neurogenic responses. Br. J. Pharmacol., 79, 634-636.
- KESSLER, G.-F., AUSTIN, J.H.M., GRAF, P.D., GAMSU, G. & GOLD, W.M. (1973).
 Airway constriction in experimental asthma in dogs: Tantalum bronchographic studies. J. Appl. Physiol., 35, 703-708.
- KILBINGER, H. (1984a). Presynaptic muscarine receptors modulating acetylcholine release. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., 5, 103-105.
- KILBINGER, H. (1984b). Facilitation and inhibition by muscarinic agonists of acetylcholine release from guinea pig myenteric neurones: mediation through different types of neuronal muscarinic receptors. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, Suppl. January 1984, 49-52.

- KILBINGER, H. & WESSLER, I. (1980). Pre- and postsynaptic effects of muscarinic agonists in the guinea-pig ileum. Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 314, 259-266.
- KNEUSSL, M.P. & RICHARDSON, J.B. (1978), Alpha-adrenergic receptors in human and canine tracheal and bronchial smooth muscle, J. Appl. Physiol., 45, 307-311.
- KNOWLTON, G.C. & LARRABEE, M.G. (1946). A unitary analysis of pulmonary volume receptors. Am. J. Physiol., 147, 100-114.
- KOSTREVA, D.R., HOPP, F.A., ZUPERKU, E.J., IGLER, F.O., COON, R.I., & KAMPINE, J.P. (1978). Respiratory inhibition with sympathetic afferent stimulations in the canine and primate. J. Appl. Physiol., 44, 718-724,
- KOSTREVA, D.R., ZUPERKU, E.J., HESS, G.L., COON, R.L. & KAMPINE, J.P. (1975). Pulmonary afferent activity recorded from sympathetic nerves, J. Appl. Physiol., 39, 37-40.
- KUCHII, M., MIYAHARA, J.T. & SHIBATA, S. (1973). ['H]-adenine nucleotide and ['H]-noradrenaline release evoked by electrical field stimulation, perivascular nerve stimulation and nicotine from the taenia of the guinea-pig caecum. Br. J. Pharmacol., 49, 258-267.
- LAITINEN, A., LAITINEN, L.A., HEINO, M. & HAAHTELA, T. (1985). Intraepithelial nerve fibres in a normal subject and asthmatic patients. *Prog. Resp. Res.*, 19, 137-142 (Basel:Karger).
- LEE, C.-M., IVERSON, L.L., HANLEY, M.R. & SANDBERG, B.E. (1982). The possible existence of multiple receptors for substance P. Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 318, 281-287.
- LEFF, A. & MUNOZ, N.M. (1981). Evidence for two distinct subtypes of alpha-adrenergic receptors in canine airways. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 270, 530-535.
- LEIKAUF, G.D., UEKI, I.F. & NADEL, J.A. (1984). Autonomic regulation of viscoelasticity of cat tracheal gland secretions. J. Appl. Physiol., 56, 426-430.
- LEVINE, R.R., BIRDSALL, N.J.M., GIACHETTI, A., HAMMER, R., IVERSEN, L.L., JENDEN, D.J. & NORTH, R.A. (1986). Subtypes of Muscarinic Receptors II — Proceedings of the Second International Symposium. Trends Pharmacol. Sci., Suppl. February 1986, 1-97.
- LOFDAHL, C.-G. & SVEDMYR, N. (1982). Effects of prenalterol in asthmatic patients. Eur. J. Clin. Pharmacol., 23, 297-303.
- LUNDBERG, J.M. & SARIA, A. (1982). Bronchial smooth muscle contraction induced by stimulation of capsaicin-sensitive sensory neurons. *Acta Physiol. Scand.*, 116, 473-476.
- LUNDBERG, J.M. & SARIA, A. (1983). Capsaicin-induced desensitization of airway mucosa to cigarette smoke, mechanical and chemical irritants. *Nature (London)*, 302, 251-253.
- LUNDBERG, J.M., BRODIN, E. & SARIA, A. (1983a). Effects and distribution of vagal capsaicin sensitive substance P neurons with special reference to trachea and lungs. Acta Physiol. Scand., 119, 243-252.

- LUNDBERG, J.M., SARIA, A., BRODIN, E., ROSELL, S. & FOLKERS, K. (1983b). A substance P antagonist inhibits vagally induced increase in vascular permeability and bronchial smooth muscle contraction in the guinea pig. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. (U.S.A.), 80, 1120-1124.
- LUNDBERG, J.M., HÖKFELT, T., MARTLING, C.-R., SARIA, A. & CUELLO, C. (1984). Substance P-immunoreactive sensory nerves in the lower respiratory tract of various mammals including man. Cell Tiss. Res., 235, 251-261.
- LUNDBERG, J.M., FRANCO-CERECEDA, A.F., HUA, X., HOFELT, T. & FISCHER, J.A. (1985), Co-existence of substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide-like immunoreactivities in sensory nerves in relation to cardiovascular and bronchoconstrictor effects of capsaicin. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 108, 315-319.
- MACKLEM, P.T. & MEAD, J. (1977). Resistance of central and peripheral airways measured by a retrograde catheter, J. Appl. Physiol., 22, 395-401.
- MACLAGAN, J., FRYER, A.D. & FAULKNER, D. (1985). Post-ganglionic neuronal muscarinic receptors in transmurally stimulated guinea-pig trachea. Br. J. Pharmacol., 86, 608P.
- MAKARA, G.B., GYÖRGY, L. & MOLNAR, J. (1967). Circulatory and respiratory responses to capsaicin, 5-hydroxytryptamine and histamine in rats pretreated with capsaicin. Arch. Int. Pharmacodyn., 170, 39-45.
- MANN, ¹J.S., CUSHLEY, M.J. & HOLGATE, S.T. (1985), Adenosine-induced bronchoconstriction in asthma: Role of parasympathetic stimulation and adrenergic inhibition. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 132, 1-6.
- MANN, S.P. (1971). The innervation of mammalian bronchial smooth muscle: The localization of catecholamines and cholinesterases. *Histochem. J.*, 3, 319-331.
- MARTIN, J.G. & COLLIER, B. (1985). Norepinephrine does not modulate peripheral cholinergic neurotransmission in isolated canine trachealis. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 131, A-282.
- MARTLING, C.-R., SARIA, A., ANDERSSON, P. & LUNDBERG, J.M. (1984). Capsaicin pretreatment inhibits vagal cholinergic and noncholinergic control of pulmonary mechanics in the guinea pig. Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 325, 343-348.
- MATSUZAKI, Y., HAMASAKI, Y. & SAID, S.I. (1980). Vasoactive intestinal peptide: a possible transmitter of nonadrenergic relaxation of guinea pig airways. *Science*, 128, 89-93.
- McNEILL, R.S. & INGRAM, C.G. (1966). Effect of propranolol on ventilatory function. Am. J. Cardiol., 18, 473-475.
- MEAD, J. (1956). Measurement of inertia of the lungs at increased ambient pressure. J. Appl. Physiol., 9, 208-212.
- MIDDENDORF, W.F. & RUSSELL, J.A. (1980). Innervation of airway smooth muscle in the baboon: evidence for a nonadrenergic inhibitory system. J. Appl. Physiol., 48, 947-956.

MILLER, W.S. (1947). The Lung (2nd Ed)., p.80 (Springfield Charles C. Thomas).

- MILLS, J., SELLICK, H. & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1969). The role of lung irritant receptors in embolism, anaphylaxis, and histamine-induced bronchoconstriction. "J. Physiol, (Lond.), 203, 337-357.
- MILLS, J.E., SELLICK, H. & WIDDICOMBE, J.E. (1970). Epithelial irritant receptors in the lungs. In: Breathing: Hering-Breuer Centenary Symposium, ed. Porter, R., pp.77-92. (London; Churchill).
- MISEROCCHI, G., MORTOLA, J. & SANT'AMBROGIO, G. (1973). Localisation of pulmonary stretch receptors in the airways of the dog. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 235, 775-782.
- MITA. H., YUI, Y., SUZUKI, M., YASUEDA, H. & SHIDA, T. (1982). Effect of Bordetella pertussis on α_1 and β -adrenergic and cholinergic muscarinic receptors in guinea pig lung membranes. Int. Archs. Allergy Appl. Immunol., 69, 169-173.
- MONSEREENUSORN, Y., KONGSAMUT, S. & PEZALLA, P.D. (1982). Capsaicin a literature survey. CRC Crit. Rev. Toxicol., 10, 321-339.
- MORTOLA, J.P., SANT'AMBROGIO, G. & CLEMENT, R. (1975), Localization of irritant receptors in the airways of the dog. Resp. Physiol., 24, 107-114,
- MORTON, D.R., KLASSEN, K.P. & CURTIS, G.M. (1951). The clinical physiology of the human bronchi. II. The effect of vagus section upon pain of tracheobronchial origin, Surgery, 30, 800-809.
- MURLAS, C., NADEL, J.A. & BASBAUM, C.B. (1980). A morphometric analysis of the autonomic innervation of cat tracheal glands. J. Auton. Nerv. Syst., 2, 23-37.
- MURLAS, C., NADEL, J.A. & ROBERTS, J.M. (1982). The muscarinic receptors of airway smooth muscle: their characterization in vitro. J. Appl. Physiol., 52, 1084-1091.
- NADEL, J.A. (1965). Alveolar duct constriction after barium sulfate microembolism. In: *Pulmonary Embolic Disease*, ed. Sasahara, A.A., pp. 153-161 (New York:Grune and Stratton).
- NADEL, J.A. (1980). Autonomic regulation of airway smooth muscle. In: *Physiology and Pharmacology of the Airways*, ed. Nadel, J.A., pp. 217-257 (New York: Marcel Dekker).
- NADEL, J.A. & BARNES, P.J. (1984). Autonomic regulation of the airways. Ann. Rev. Med., 35, 451-467.
- NADEL, J.A., CABEZAS, G.A. & AUSTIN, J.H.M. (1971). In vivo roentgenographic examination of parasympathetic innervation of small airways: Use of powdered tantalum and a fine focal spot X-ray tube. Invest. Radiol., 6, 9-17.
- NADEL, J.A., WIDDICOMBE, J.G. & PEATFIELD, A.C. (1985). Regulation of airway secretions, ion transport, and water movement. In: Handbook of Physiology The Respiratory System, eds. Fishman, A.P. & Fisher, A.B., Vol. 1, pp. 419-445 (Baltimore: Williams & Wilkins).

NAGY, J.I. (1982). Capsaicin's action on the nervous system. Trends Neurosci., 5, 362-365.

NAGY, J.I., HUNT. S.P., IVERSEN, L.L. & EMSON, P.C. (1981). Biochemical and anatomical observations on the degeneration of peptide-containing primary afferent neurons after neonatal capsaicin. *Neurosci.*, 6, 1923-1934.

- NAGY, J.I., VINCENT, S.R., STAINES, W.A., FIBIGER, H.C., REISINE, T.D. & YAMAMURA, H.I. (1980). Neurotoxic action of capsaicin on spinal substance P neurons. Brain Res., 186, 435-444.
- NILSSON, G., DAHLBERG, K., BRODIN, E., SUNDLER, F. & STRANDBERG, K. (1977), Distribution and constrictor effect of substance P in guinea-pig tracheobronchial tissue. In Substance P, eds. von Euler, U.S. & Pernow, B., pp. 75-81 (New York:Raven Press),
- O'DONNELL, S.R. & SAAR, N. (1973), Histochemical localization of adrenergic nerves in the guinea pig trachea. Br. J. Pharmacol., 47, 707-710,
- O'DONNELL, S.R., SAAR, N. & WOOD, L.J. (1978). The density of adrenergic nerves at various levels in the guinea-pig lung, Clin. Exp. Pharmacol. Physiol., 5, 325-332.
- OLSEN, C.R., COLEBATCH, H.J.H., MABEL, P.E., NADEL, J.A. & STAUB, N.C. (1965). Motor control of pulmonary airways studied by nerve stimulation. J. Appl. Physiol., 20, 202-208.
- PAINTAL, A.S. (1955), Imputes in vagal fibres from specic pulmonary deflation receptors. The response of these receptors to phenyldiguanide, potato starch, 5-hydroxytryptamine and nicotine, and their role in respiratory and cardiovascular reflexes. Quart. J. Exp. Physiol., 40, 89-111.
- PAINTAL, A.S. (1969). Mechanism of stimulation of type J pulmonary receptors. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 203, 511-532.
- PAINTAL, A.S. (1970). The mechanism of excitation of type J receptors, and the J-reflex. In: Breathing: Hering-Breuer Centenary Symposium, ed. Porter, R., pp. 59-71 (London:Churchill).
- PAINTAL, A.S. (1973). Vagal sensory receptors and their reflex effects. Physiol. Rev., 53, 159-227.
- PAINTAL, A.S. (1977). Thoracic receptors connected with sensation. Br. Med. Bull., 33, 169-174.
- PALMER, J.B.D., CUSS, F.M.C., MULDERRY, P.K., GHATEI, M.A., BLOOM, S.R. & BARNES, P.J. (1985). Calcitonin gene related peptide is a potent constrictor of human airway smooth muscle. *Thorax*, 40, 713.
- PAPKA, R.E., FURNESS, J.B., DELLA, N.G. & COSTA, M. (1981). Depletion; by capsaicin of substance P immunoreactivity and acetylcholinesterase activity from nerve fibres in the guinea-pig heart. *Neurosci. Lett.*, 27, 47-53.
- PAPKA, R.E., FURNESS, J.B., DELLA, N.G., MURPHY, R. & COSTA, M. (1984). Time course of effect of capsaicin on ultrastructure and histochemistry of substance P-immunoreactive nerves associated with the cardiovascular system of the guinea-pig. *Neuroscience*, 12, 1277-1292.
- PARTANEN, M., LAITINEN, A., HERVONEN, A., TOIVANEN, M. & LAITINEN, L.A. (1982). Catecholamine and acetylcholinesterase containing nerves in human lower respiratory tract. *Histochem.*, 76, 175-188.

- PATON, W.D. & HAWKINS, D.F. (1958), Responses of isolated bronchial muscle to ganglionically active drugs, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 144, 193-219,
- PEATFIELD, Â.C. & RICHARDSON, P.S. (1983). Evidence for non-cholinergic, non-adrenergic nervous control of mucus secretion into the cat trachea, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 342, 335-345.
- PERSSON, C.G.A., EJEFÄLT, I., GREGA, G.J. & SVENSJO, E. (1982). The role of β-receptor agonists in the inhibition of pulmonary edema, Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci., 384, 544-556.
- PETERS, S.P., SCHULMAN, E.S., SCHLEIMER, R.P., MacGLASHAN, D.W., NEWBALL, H.H. & LICHTENSTEIN, L.M. (1982). Dispersed human lung mast cells. Pharmacologic aspects and comparison with human fragments. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 126, 1034-1039.
- PHIPPS, R.J., WILLIAMS, I.P., RICHARDSON, P.S., PELL, J., PACK, R.J. & WRIGHT, N. (1982). Sympathomimetic drugs stimulate the output of secretory glycoproteins from human bronchi in vitro, Clin. Sci., 63, 23-28,
- POLAK, J.M. & BLOOM, S.R. (1982). Regulatory peptides and neuron-specific enclase in the respiratory tract of man and other mammals. Exp. Lung Res., 3, 313-328.
- PORSZASZ, J., GYÖRGY, L. & PORSZASZ-GIBISZER, K. (1955). Cardiovascular and respiratory effects of capsaicin., Acta Physiol. Hung., 8, 61-76.
- POST, C., BUTTERWORTH, J.F., STRICHARTZ, G.R., KARLSSON, J.-A. & PERSSON, C.G.A. (1985). Tachykinin antagonists have potent local anesthetic actions. Eur. J. Pharmacol., 117, 347-354.
- RAAYMAKERS, J.A.M., TERPSTRA, G.K., VAN ROZEN, A.J., WITTER, A. & KREUKNIET, J. (1984). Muscarinic cholinergic receptors in peripheral lung tissue of normal subjects and of patients with chronic obstructive lung disease. *Clin. Sci.*, 66, 585-590.
- RATTAN, S. & GOYAL, R.K. (1984). Identification of M₁ AND M₂ muscarinic receptor subtypes in the control of the lower esophageal sphincter in the opossum. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, Suppl. January 1984, 78-81.
- RICHARDSON, J.B. (1979). Nerve supply to the lungs. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 119, 785-802.
- RICHARDSON, J.B. (1981). Noradrenergic inhibitory innervation of the lung. Lung, 159, 315-322.
- RICHARDSON, J.B. (1983). Recent progress in pulmonary innervation. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 128, S65-S68.
- RICHARDSON, J.B. & BELAND, J. (1976). Non-adrenergic inhibitory nerves in human airways. J. Appl. Physiol., 41, 764-771.
- RICHARDSON, J.B. & BOUCHARD, T. (1975). Demonstration of a nonadrenergic inhibitory nervous system in the trachea of the guinea pig. J. Allergy Clin. Immunol., 56, 473-480.

- RICHARDSON, J.B. & FERGUSON, C.C. (1980). Morphology of the airways. In: *Physiology and Pharmacology of the Airways*, ed. Nadel, J.A.; pp. 1-30 (New York: Marcel Dekker).
- RIKER, W.F. & WESCOE, W.C. (1951). The pharmacology of Flaxedil, with observations on certain analogs. Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci., 54, 373-392.
- RIKIMARU, A. & SUDOH, M. (1971). Innervation of the smooth muscle of the guinea-pig trachea, Jpn. J. Smooth Muscle Res., 7, 35-44.
- RUGG, E.I., BARNETT, D.B. & NAKORSKI, S.R. (1978). Coexistence of beta, and beta, adrenoceptors in mammalian lung; evidence from direct binding studies. *Mol. Pharmacol.*, 14, 996-1005.
- RUSSELL, J.A. (1980). Noradrenergic inhibitory innervation of canine airways. (1980), J. Appl. Physiol., 48, 16-22.
- SAID, S.I. (1982). Nasoactive peptides in the lung, with special reference to vasoactive intestinal peptide. Exp. Lung Res., 3, 343-348.
 - SANT'AMBROGIO, G. (1982). Information arising from the tracheobronchial tree of mammals. *Physiol. Rev.*, 62, 531-569.
 - SAXENA, P.R. & BONTA, I.L. (1970). Mechanism of selective cardiac vagolytic action of pancuronium bromide. Specific blockade of cardiac muscarinic receptors. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 11, 332-341.
 - SCADDING, J.W. (1980). The permanent anatomical effects of neonatal capsaicin in tat tissues after systemic administration. J. Pharm. Pharmacol., 34, 273-275.
 - SELLICK, H, & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1969). The activity of lung irritant receptors during pneumothorax, hyperpnoea and pulmonary vascular congestion, J. Physiol. (Lond.), 203, 359-382.
 - SELLICK, H. & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1970). Vagal deflation and inflation reflexes mediated by lung irritant receptors. Quart. J. Exp. Physiol., 55, 153-163.
 - SELLICK, H. & WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1971). Stimulation of lung irritant receptors by cigarette smoke, carbon dust and histamine aerosol. J. Appl. Physiol., 31, 15-19.
 - SHEPPARD, M.N., KURIAN, S.S., HENZEN LOGMANS, S.C., MICHETTI, F., COCCHIA, D., COLE, P., RUSH, R.A., MARANGOS, P.J., BLOOM, S.R. & POLAK, J.M. (1983). Neuron-specific enolase and S-100. New markers for delineating the innervation of the respiratory tract in man and other animals. *Thorax*, 38, 333-340.
 - SILVA, D.G. & ROSS, G. (1974). Ultrastructural and fluorescence histochemical studies on the innervation of the tracheobronchial muscle of normal cats and cats treated with 6-hydroxydopamine. J. Ultrastruct. Res., 47, 310-328.
 - SIMONSSON, B.G., SVEDMYR, N., SKOOGH, B.-E., ANDERSSON, R & BERGH, N.P. (1972). In vivo and in vitro studies on alpha-receptors in human airways. Scand. J. Resp. Dis., 53, 227-236.

ρ

121

ذي

- SZOLCSÁNYI, J. (1984). Capsaicin and neurogenic inflammation: history and early findings. In: 29th IUPS Satellite 'Symposium, Australia, eds. Chahl, L.A., Szolcsányi, J. & Lembeck, F., pp. 7-25 (Budapest: Akadémiai Kiadó).
- SZOLCSÁNYI, J. & JANCSÓ-GÁBOR, A. (1975). Sensory effects of capsaicin congeners. I. Relationship between chemical structure and pain-producing potency of pungent agents. Arzneim. -Forsch., 25, 1877-1881.
- SZOLCSANYI, J. & JANCSÓ-GÁBOR, A. (1976), Sensory effects of capsaicin congeners. ¹ II, Importance of chemical structure and pungency in desensitizing activity of capsaicin-type compounds, Arzneim, -Forsch., 26, 33-37.
- TATTERSFIELD, A.E., LEAVER, D.G. & PRIDE, N.B. (1973). Effects of beta-adrenergic blockade and stimulation on normal human airways. J. Appl. Physiol., 35, 613-619.
- THEODORSSON-NORHEIM, E., HUA, X., BRODIN, E. & LUNDBERG, J.M. (1985). Capsaicin treatment decrease tissue levels of neurokinin A-like immunoreactivity in the guinea-pig. Acta Physiol. Scand., 124, 129-131.
- TODA, N., USUI, H., NISHINO, N. & FUJIWARA, M. (1972). Cardiovascular effects of capsaicin in dogs and rabbits. J. Pharmacol, Exp. Ther., 181, 512-521.
- TODD, P.H.J. (1958), Detection of foreign compounds: oleoresin capsicum, Ground capsicum and chilli spices. Food Tech., 12, 468-472.
- TOH. C.C., LEE, T.S. & KIANG, A.K. (1955). The pharmacological actions of capsaicin and analogues. Br. J. Pharmacol., 10, 175-182.
- UCHIDA, Y. (1976). Tachypnea after stimulation of afferent cardiac sympathetic nerve fibers. Am. J. Physiol., 230, 1003-1007.
- UDDMAN, R. & SUNDLER, F. (1979). Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide nerves in human upper respiratory tract. Otorhinolaryngology, 41, 221-226.
- UEK1, I., GERMAN, V.F. & NADEL, J.A. (1980). Micropipette measurement of airway submucosal gland secretion. Autonomic effects. Am. Rev. Resp. Dis., 121, 351-357.
- UHL, R.R. & LEWIS, F.J. (1974), Digital computer calculation of human pulmonary, mechanics using a least square fit technique, Comput. Biomed, Res., 7, 489-495,
- VAN KOPPEN, C.J., RODRIGUES de MIRANDA, J.F., BELD, A.J., HERMANUSSEN, M.W., LAMMERS, J.W.J. & VAN GINNEKEN, C.A.M. (1985). Characterization of the muscarinic receptor in human tracheal smooth muscle. Naunyn-Schmiedebergs Arch. Pharmacol., 331, 247-252.
- VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1977). Cholinergic inhibition of adrenergic transmission: Fed. Proc., 6, 2444-2449.
- VANHOUTTE, P.M. & SHEPHERD, J.T. (1973). Venous relaxation caused by acetylcholine acting on sympathetic nerves. Circ. Res., 32, 259-267.
- VERCRUYSSE, P., BOSSUYT, P., HANEGREEFS, G., VERBEUREN, T.J. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1979). Gallamine and pancuronium inhibit pre- and postjunctional muscarinic receptors in canine saphenous veins. J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther., 209, 225-230.

VERMEIRE, P.A. & VANHOUTTE, P.M. (1979). Inhibitory effects of catecholamines in isolated canine bronchial smooth muscle, J. Appl. Physiol., 46, 787-791.

VIRUS, R.M. & GEBHART, G.F. (1979). Pharmacologic actions of capsaicin: apparent involvement of substance P and serotonin. Llfe Sci., 25, 1273-1284.

WHARTON, J., POLAK, J.M., BLOOM, S.R., WILL, J.A., BROWN, M.R. & PEARSE, A.G. (1979). Substance P-like immunoreactive nerves in the mammalian lung. *Invest. Cell Pathol.*, 2, 3-10.

WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1954a), Respiratory reflexes from the trachea and bronchi of the cat. J. Physiol. (Lond.), 123, 55-70,

WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1954b), Receptors in the trachea and bronchi of the cat, J. Physiol, (Lond.), 123, 71-104.

WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1963). Regulation of tracheobronchial smooth muscle. *Physiol*, *Rev.*, 43, 1-37,

WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1981). Nervous receptors in the respiratory tree and lungs. In: *Regulation of Breathing*, ed. Hornbein, T.F., 17(1), pp. 429-472 (New York; Marcel Dekker).

WIDDICOMBE, J.G. (1985). Innervation of the airways. In: Prog. Resp. Res., 19, 8-16 (Basel:Karger).

WIDDICOMBE, J.G., KENT, D.C. & NADEL, J.A. (1962). Mechanisms of bronchoconstriction during inhalation of dust, J. Appl. Physiol., 17, 613-616.

WILLIAMS, C.J.B. (1840). Report of experiments on the physiology of the lung and air-tubes. Brit. Assn. Adv. Sci. Rep., 411-420, 411-420, cited by Dixon & Brodie (1903).

WOOD, J.D. (1975). Neurophysiology of Auerbach's plexus and control of intestinal motility. Curr. Topics Physiol., 55, 307-324.

WOOD, J.D. (1981). Intrinsic neural control of intestinal motility. Ann. Rev. Physiol., 43, 33-51.

WOOLCOCK, A.J., MACKLEM, P.T., HOGG, J.C. & WILSON, N.J. (1969a). Influence of autonomic nervous system on airway resistance and elastic recoil. J. Appl. Physiol., 26, 814-818.

WOOLCOCK, A.J., MACKLEM, P.T., HOGG, J.C., WILSON, N.J., NADEL, J.A., FRANK, N.R. & BRAIN, J. (1969b). Effect of vagal stimulation on central and peripheral airways in dogs. J. Appl. Physiol., 26, 806-813.

YIP, P., PALOMBINI, B. & COBURN, R.F. (1981). Inhibitory innervation to the guinea pigtrachealis muscle. J. Appl. Physiol., 50, 374-382.

ZAID, G. & BEALL, G.N. (1966). Bronchial response to beta-adrenergic blockade. New Eng. J. Med., 275, 580-584.

ZAAGSMA, J., VAN DER HEIJDEN, P.J.C.M., VAN DER SCHAAR, M.W.G. & BANK, C.M.C. (1983). Comparison of functional beta-adrenoceptor heterogeneity in central and peripheral airway smooth muscle of guinea-pig and man. J. Recept. Res., 3, 89-106.

1

1

٦

ZWAGEMAKERS, J.M.A. & CLAASSEN, V. (1980). Pharmacology of secoverine, a new spasmolytic agent with specific antimuscarinic properties. Arzneim. Forsch., 30, 1517-1534.

124

ŧ